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Synopsis:


Episode 3 of a 4 part Steampunk Fantasy set in an alternate
universe. A tenuous alliance and the hunt for a kidnapper. Can sworn enemies
become allies?














Remain open minded.

Watch for change in both people and environs.

When things do not go as expected, be willing to change one's expectations.


RAVEN HELD NIKKI on a leash and
trudged in the knee deep snow after the three guardsmen. They were so different
one from another. The fair hair and skin of nobility proved Colton’s heritage.
He could almost blend with the snow. In contrast, Rupert’s dark tone rivaled
Raven’s hair. And Captain Jack Grant’s appearance lay somewhere in between,
with his russet hair and green eyes. He stood taller than the other two, but
seemed younger than Rupert. His eyes met hers and she averted her gaze.


The
morning sun cast long shadows from the trees overhead, and reflected off the
snow in clear spots. Rupert stopped and bent low to the ground. “The tracks are
becoming hard to follow. The wind has blown snow into the prints and made them
shallow.”


Raven
shook her head and unhooked the leash from Nikki’s collar. The camel-colored
Great Dane bounded ahead, woofing as she loped over the snow. Raven passed the
men in a jog after the dog. “I suggest we follow her. I’m sure Rupert is a fine
tracker, but I’ve never heard of anyone who could out-track a dog.”


The
guardsmen crunched in the snow after her. Raven’s legs were tired, and her
thighs yelled at her that they wouldn’t be able to keep up this jog for long.
She ignored them, hoping for a second wind as they burned. A flock of
blackbirds took off at the sight of the dog barreling toward them. The ruckus
they made didn’t slow Nikki as she continued bounding across an open field. On
the other side of the clearing, a dark figure stood and bent over an object. 


 Raven
bolted toward the other side. Her legs and arms pumped hard as she raced across
the field. The snow had been blown into drifts along the edge of the woods,
making the field itself shallow and ankle-deep rather than half way to her
knee. The easier running helped her gain that second wind.


As
she approached, the hunched over body stood erect and turned toward her. Nikki
reached the person and greeted him with tail wagging. Monroe! He pulled
the hood of his cloak from his head and held a stern face in greeting. His eyes
looked past her and focused on the three guardsmen behind. He swept his rags to
the side and exposed the hilt of his sword.


“Stop!”
Raven cried out as she slowed in front of him. “They are with me.”


He
nodded and bent down again. A shock of red hair hinted at who the dark form
might be, half -hidden in a snow drift. Monroe’s blue eyes met hers. “She’s
dead.”


Raven
started. “Did you—”


“No,”
Monroe shook his head and pushed the snow from the woman’s face. “I only got
here a moment before you.”


Grant,
Rupert, and Colton assembled beside them. She felt indignant at their gasping
for air. Did guardsmen not run to stay fit? She shook her head. Grant met her
gaze and offered her half a smile before standing up straight. He nodded toward
the body. “Is there any sign of the young baron or the witch?”


“None.”
Monroe drew up to his feet.


The
body suddenly jerked. It startled the men and caused all four to unsheathe
their weapons. The redhead spoke in a garbled tone, deeper and less feminine
than before. “Mother where are we going? Snow is getting in my joints . . .
can’t . . . keep . . . up.”


It
jerked again and died. 


“An
automaton?” Colton stepped forward, studying the body on the ground.


Monroe’s
eyes grew wide and he shook his head. “Her flesh felt cold, but soft and human.
This is the first time I’ve ever seen one which actually looked human.”


Raven
narrowed her eyes at the redhead. “It moved and spoke like a human. I, for one,
was completely fooled.”


Rupert
stepped forward and shook his head. He spat at the mechanical woman and his
nostrils flared. “Witchcraft.”


Captain
Grant pushed back his long coat as he leaned forward to take a closer look. He
studied it for a moment, lifting a limp arm and letting it drop back into the
snow. “Well, I’m willing to bet the Baron’s condition caused this automaton to
fail. I guess we’re lucky she didn’t explode.”


The
mouth dropped open and a hiss of steam escaped from the body. Everyone took a
hesitant step back. Raven shook her head. “This is a distraction. It makes no
difference. We need to keep following the trail.”


Nikki
sniffed around in the snow, running in all directions as if searching for a
scent. They watched her for a moment, the automaton all but forgotten. The
Great Dane howled and bounded off to the north. The chase began again. Snow
crunched beneath Raven’s boots, and the going became slow as she pushed through
drifts. She heard the running water before they reached the fast running
stream. Nikki ran back and forth on the bank. Raven looked both directions. No
bridge.


Monroe
had stayed right behind her through the woods and stopped at the river with
her. He didn’t pant or huff, and she couldn’t help but smile at his reaper
ability to stay with her. He assessed the fast moving water. It seemed only a
few feet deep, but in no way crossable. “It appears the trail stops here.”


“Nikki
can’t find a scent either direction, so they must have crossed.”


Monroe
pointed to an empty patch of shallow snow where the drift had failed to cover
completely. “Or there may have been a small boat moored here for the witch to
use.”


Raven
nodded.


The
three guardsmen finally caught up to them. Sweat dripped from Colton’s forehead
and caused his blond curls to stick to his face. He was the first to speak.
“I’m starting to wish we’d brought the horses.”


Monroe
eyed him. “Nobility can afford to keep their horses in shape while their bodies
are spoilt. Guardsmen used to walk and run when I was one.”


Captain
Grant held up a hand. “Monroe, there is no need to insult us. We are all on the
same side here. Let’s keep the hostilities toward our common enemy.”


The
red band on his jacket had been caught by a tree branch, and hung loose on his
arm. He ripped off the loose portion and wiped the sweat from his forehead on
his sleeve. 


Monroe
nodded and paced up river. Raven split into the opposite direction and paced
downstream. There had to be a way to cross, or another boat, or some clue.
Nikki stayed beside her and trotted a few steps ahead. The day grew warmer, and
the snowmelt dripped from the tree branches overhead.


Colton
and Grant crunched in the show behind her while Rupert had gone with Monroe.
Raven attempted to ignore them. It had been two years since she’d travelled
with her father, and she’d grown accustomed to being alone. Darius had not been
the same. He needed her protection and took orders from her. These two men
could take care of themselves, and if anything, she might need to defend
herself from them at any time. This tenuous alliance kept her alert.


Out
of the corner of her eye, she saw Colton glance at the sword attached to her
back. The red cord hung over her shoulder and occasionally tickled her neck.
Was it his? In the darkness, she couldn’t tell which of the guardsmen she’d
taken it from. He didn’t say a word about it, but his eyes were drawn to it
magnetically. Should she give it back to him? Part of her wanted to. Maybe it
would work as a peace offering and garner trust between them. But the sword was
a spoil of war, hers by right. Would he see himself as weak if he didn’t win it
back from her? 


Captain
Grant strode next to her, jogging to keep up. “What are you thinking?”


“What
do you mean?” Raven furrowed her brow at him and then continued to look for a
means to cross or travel the river.


“You
shrugged and threw your hands up. I thought maybe you’d come up with a plan and
rejected it.”


Raven
shook her head. She didn’t need to tell this man her thoughts. “I didn’t think
that the Wood Witch lived so near the road. In the stories, she always lived
deeper in.”


“Sometimes
truth is stranger than fiction. I remember hearing stories about her being in
the center of Preston Woods, near a lake.”


“Right,
not a road. Not a river, for that matter.”


“Could
she have more than one house? It would make sense then.”


He
lost his footing as he stepped in between two stones. Raven shot out an arm to
catch him. She smiled. Maybe it wasn’t just Gregory who lacked sure-footedness.
She continued. “I thought at first that the house belonged to her daughter, and
she was there to pay a call. She talked to the automaton as though it had
thoughts of its own. Thoughts, choices, answers, even. But now we know it was
just gears and cogs—it makes little sense anymore.”


He
nodded, his eyebrows furrowing together. 


Raven
stopped and Colton stepped on her heel, unable to halt as suddenly. He
apologized, and she rolled her ankle to relieve the small pain. She checked
back upstream but could find no sign of the other two. “Do you think the others
might have found something?”


Captain
Grant shrugged. “Maybe, but I’m sure Rupert would give us a whistle if he
wanted our attention.”


Raven
nodded and continued downstream. The water had gained intensity and depth as
they walked. Their walking became more difficult, as the shore drew into a
narrow strip against the forest. Still, no matter how far she looked ahead, she
found nothing helpful. She stopped again.


Colton
caught himself just before stepping on her this time. The pale-haired man got
on her nerves a bit. She eyed him as she spoke to Grant. “What do you suggest,
Captain? Should we continue this endeavor downstream or turn back and rejoin
the other two?” 


As
she finished her question, she spotted a dark object bobbing on the river and
it was heading swiftly toward them. She shook her head and pointed. Grant and
Colton followed her gaze. As the object drew near, she smiled. The dark-skinned
guardsman sat at the middle of a small boat, with oars. Monroe, at the back,
handled the rudder. He steered it to shore right where Raven stood. Grant and
Colton grabbed the bow. Rupert hopped out and the three of them pulled it
ashore.


The
rickety johnboat seated more than six. Nikki leapt into the boat uninvited and
lay at the stern with Monroe. He rubbed the dog’s ears, and she licked him full
on the face. Raven tilted her head and grabbed the side, bound in and sat in
the bow. Colton and Rupert sat in the middle, each with an oar. Captain Jack
Grant pushed the boat off and hopped in. She caught him by the arm as he lost
his balance. He settled in beside her, and she drew comfort from his close proximity.


Raven
grabbed Grant's arm as the choppy water threatened to tip their craft. They
settled into the fast flowing waves, and it seemed the oars were hardly
necessary. Her cheeks burned, and she released Grant's arm, turning slightly
away. 


Monroe
manned the rudder like a professional boatman. The morning sun that had
followed them all day reached a zenith overhead. The woods surrounding the
river swept by in a monotonous rush, unchanging. Raven yawned.


Captain
Grant leaned toward her and whispered, “If you’d like to doze off, we could
keep an eye out.” 


She
shook her head, but tired tears stung her eyes and she yawned again. Could she
let her guard down around these men? She trusted none of them like she did her
father. Without showing Grant what she was doing, she pinched herself in the
thigh. She needed to stay alert. These men had had no more rest than she’d had.
If they could continue, so could she. 


Captain
Grant nudged her with his elbow. In his gloved hand, he offered her a stick of
jerky. His jaw moved in an even rotation as he bit off a stick from his other
hand and chewed. Raven’s stomach growled. She hadn’t realized she’d been hungry
until the food sat right under her nose. Grant smiled and moved the jerky
toward her again. She nodded, took the small stick of meat, and said, “Thanks.”


Unused
to sitting close to a stranger, she found it difficult to position herself
comfortably. Their thighs touched on the small bench of the bow. It reminded
her of when they’d ridden his horse together. Why hadn’t it felt uncomfortable
that time? She’d never been so close to a man, except her father and Gregory.
Unless it was in a fight, she’ never let one get this close. Her face flushed
as she took her first bite of jerky and stared at the dappled light reflecting
off the water. She needed to think about something else. “What do you know
about the Wood Witch?”


Grant
swallowed the last of his jerky and looked at the water on the other side of
the boat. “We’ve all heard tales. Stories to keep us out of the woods and in
our beds at night when we were children. I’m sure they are mostly
exaggerations.”


“Maybe,
but maybe there’s truth to them, too.”


He
shook his head and gave her a half smile. “I doubt it. I don’t think she flies
on a broomstick or she would have used that as her means of escape, don’t you
think?”


“Well,
that’s for certain. And I didn’t see a crumb of gingerbread around that house
of hers . . . it had more substance than one made of candy or confections.”
Raven shook her head, racking her brain for more details about the Wood Witch.


Rupert
leaned forward. “But does she eat children? Would that part of the stories be
true?”


Raven’s
jaw clamped so hard and fast her teeth clicked together. If that witch had
intentions of eating Darius, Raven would rip her throat out.


Colton
spoke up. “In the palace, there are fewer fables about the witch. She’s
considered an amalgam of apothecary and alchemist. Occasionally she’s called on
if a noble has an ailment the doctors cannot cure.”


Grant
shook his head and turned so that he straddled the bench and could see his
companions. His movements rocked the boat and forced Raven to grip the seat. He
asked, “So among the common populace, tales of woe surround the witch, but
among the rich, she’s just a healer?”


Colton
nodded. “That about sums it up.” 


Monroe
cleared his throat from the back, drawing all eyes to him. “The Wood Witch is a
bit of both, I’m afraid. A person is rarely ever purely good or evil . . .
black or white, but rather has shades of grey. They have good points and bad
ones.”


Raven
ground her teeth. How could she have brought Darius to this woman even if it
had been at the Baron’s request? “Wait. I thought the duke doesn’t approve of
witchcraft? Isn’t he the top of the nobility?”


Colton
tilted his head, and his blue eyes met hers. “That’s also true. Some of the
nobility still call on the witch for her services, but rarely do they do it in
the open. If a spy brought news to the duke about her use, it would be fodder
for a possible ousting of their seat.”


Grant
leaned forward, his eyes alternating between Colton’s and hers. “So you’re
telling me this woman has been shunned by the nobility because of the duke’s
prejudice?”


Colton
nodded.


Raven’s
eyes grew wide as she connected the dots. “She has a motive to hurt the baron.
If she could hurt the duke through his son…”


Grant
nodded. “She’d get revenge.”















Remain vigilant to one's own
needs and those of one's allies.

Stay strong at all costs.

Do not let one's body grow weak because of failure to care of its needs.


JACK GRANT LEAPT from the boat and
pulled it ashore. He offered his hand to help Raven from the boat. She eyed it
and gripped the sides of the vessel and jumped out on the other side. Jack
dropped his hand, but continued to smile. Obviously, she didn’t want him to
treat her like a woman. He removed his hand and gave her a smile and a curt
nod. If that was what she wanted, he’d do his best to oblige.  As their portion
of the boat reached land, Rupert and Colton jumped out and helped him haul the
boat to the sandy beach. Jack surveyed the busy docks just ahead of where they
drove ashore in Ipswich. 


The
large ships and tugs could have run them over without ever taking notice of
them. If the witch had run her boat to the mouth of the river and brought the
young baron all the way here to the port of Southbend, she’d have been forced
to go aground as well.


 “Where
to, Captain? Where should we begin the search?” Colton asked as he stood, eyes
wide and taking in the sights.


Raven
snapped a leash on the Great Dane and called her over the side of the boat.
Nikki leapt over and sniffed around along the shore. She searched in both
directions, but failed to find a scent. After a moment of watching, Jack
finally answered Colton. “I’m not sure.”


Rupert
had walked up the shoreline toward the docks and started on his way back toward
them. He called out as he approached. “Chances are this is all a part of the
witch’s plan. She prepared the boat. Even coming here was not an accident. She
likely frequents this port. I suggest that we canvas the area and ask
questions.”


Jack
took a deep breath of the cold, salty air and nodded. “Logical,” he said as he
met eyes with the two reapers huddled together over the dog. “What do you two
think?”


Monroe
eyed the three guardsmen. “I suggest disguises. The duke has no jurisdiction
over these southern provinces, and we’re hours south of Moorshead now. Raven is
wearing her travelling dress, and only needs to get rid of her weapons. In my
rags, I look more like a vagrant than a reaper. But you three in your brown
coats and blue suits look the part of Duke’s Guard. If we’re going to be asking
questions around this town, you three will not gain much in the way of
answers.”


Colton
nodded, pulling the pack from his back. “I agree, but I believe getting rid of
our coats should be enough. The suits are a common sight in most towns outside
of New Haven.”


Rupert’s
nostrils flared, and his eyes narrowed. “I am loath to get rid of my coat, sir.
I don’t agree with the idea that the guard has no bearing but a negative one in
the southern province. I’m from the south and know what the brown coat means to
my people. It commands respect.”


Jack
nodded, looking both his guardsmen in the eyes as they took both sides of the
argument. He looked specifically at Rupert and set a hand on his friend’s
shoulder. “Rupert, you are from the south, and as such, we will find your
ability to speak with these people invaluable. I suggest we do it both ways.
Colton and I will remove our brown coats. You will keep yours. That way we
cover all of our bases.” 


The
elder reaper shrugged, and Raven never lifted her gaze from the dog. She kept
her hand on the camel-colored Great Dane as she spoke. “I think it might be the
best idea. If we have need for a guardsman, Rupert can play the part.”


Rupert
straightened the collar on his coat and brushed unseen particles from his
sleeve. Colton stripped his coat from his suit and reached for Jack's. They
stowed them away in the bow of the boat. 


Raven
narrowed her eyes. “Do you think this is a safe location to stow it away? We
cannot be certain someone won’t happen by before we return.”


Jack
nodded and stepped closer to her. He spoke in a low voice. “Unlike Rupert,
neither Colton nor I have a special attachment to our coat. If it’s lost, we’ll
acquire another.”


She
furrowed her brows.


After
checking to be sure Rupert stood a good distance away, he continued. “Everyone
knows the southern province detests the guard and want to keep their autonomy.
But what many don’t know is that to become a guard member is seen as a highly
respectable thing for one in the province. They are not seen as traitors but
rather as hometown boys doing well.”


She
nibbled her bottom lip and raised her eyebrows. “So he sees it as a disgrace to
rid himself of his symbolic rise from the bottom?”


Jack
nodded and straightened up, calling to the group. “I suggest we split up into
three groups. If we have a greater number together, it’s likely we’ll
intimidate people and cause them to hold their tongues.”


 “I’ll
venture alone.” Monroe interrupted after a general murmur of consensus from the
group. He drew close to Raven, reached for the leather leash in her hand, and
asked, “But I’ll take Nikki with me, if you have no objections?”


She
relinquished the leash and shook her head. “None at all.”


“We
should set a time and place to meet,” Colton suggested.


“This
is as good a place as any . . . and let’s meet here at sunset. Agreed?” Monroe
called over his shoulder, ignoring any chance of argument or discussion.


“I
believe it is the best suggestion,” Raven said immediately, pulling the
crossbow and sword from her back. She stashed them under the coats and stepped
back toward them. “I suppose I look like a common, everyday woman now.”


Jack
nodded, but he saw her as anything but common. She pushed the black curls from
her face and twisted them into a bun. She put two sticks within the bun, and
green liquid sloshed in each of them. 


“Do
you feel vulnerable, now that you’re weaponless?” Rupert asked as he grinned,
pulling both sides of his coat back to expose his sword and pistol.


Raven
tightened her jaw and narrowed her eyes at him. “A reaper is rarely vulnerable
and never weaponless.”


Colton
had already come up beside Rupert, as though choosing teams. Jack shrugged. He
could tell the woman would prefer not to be paired with Rupert—the two measured
each other regularly. Although Colton displayed no animosity for the woman
who’d taken his sword, he eyed it frequently. 


Jack
stepped up beside Raven without voicing assignments. “Very well. Let’s go.”





After
hours of walking the dirt roads of the port town, Raven’s feet had grown sore.
But Captain Grant’s step never faltered, and his peaceful expression never
changed from a half smile. It surprised her that he could remain so calm at all
times. She’d never met a man who seemed so dispassionate or at least, difficult
to read. Regardless, she refused to show the fatigue pain in her step, either.


The
snow in the city had almost completely melted. Occasional drifts piled up in
the corners and nooks of buildings. Dirty smudges of soot spotted the formerly
white snow drifts. Black smoke belched from the brick smoke stacks over the
skies of Ipswich. The industrial port town’s progress polluted the air as much
as the snow.


After
another stop, questioning a stranger on the street if they’d seen an old woman
and a boy in red suspenders and getting no for an answer, Grant turned to her.
He glanced at his pocket watch. “It’s getting late and we’ve got nearly two
hours before we need to return to the boat. Would you like to stop a moment and
get a morsel?”


Raven
shifted her weight off her sore heel. “Whatever your inclination . . .”


Grant
buttoned his top collar and straightened his waistcoat before starting toward a
cafe. Raven blinked hard when she looked at the soiled hem of her travelling
dress. She shook her head and checked her hair in the shop window before they
entered. 


“You
look fine,” Grant said to her as she tamed a loose curl. 


Bells
rang at the opening of the door, drawing the few patrons’ attention as they
stepped in. Grant stood taller and offered his elbow as he lifted his chin.
Like he’d flipped a switch, he suddenly became the kind of man who would
frequent this sort of establishment. He moved his hands in the direction of the
coat rack and adjusted the hang of a couple as though leaving his jacket there
with the others.


He
offered her his elbow as he returned. She smiled and took it, willing to play
the part of a lady to his gentleman. A maître d stepped up and swept his arm
across the room as he said, “Good afternoon. We are fairly empty at this time
of day, so please choose a seat wherever you would like.”


Grant
bowed his head slightly and said, “Thank you. The lady and I would like a seat
by the window.”


“Good
choice, sir.” The man adjusted the sleeve on his black suit and led the way.


He
pulled a small white chair out for Raven and she sat in it, politely tipping
her head to him. Once seated, Grant ordered tea and a small meal of pheasant
and apple chutney. Raven’s stomach growled, and she hoped no one heard it. When
she darted her glance at Grant, he continued to gaze out the window as though
he hadn’t. 


A
young girl across the café coughed and slouched in her seat. The older woman
sitting across from the child scolded her, “Drusilla, I knew coming to tea
would be too much for you. We really ought to get you home and under some
blankets.”


“But
Grandma, it’s Sunday and I must to have tea here with you. We missed last week,
and we always come on Sunday.” The girl looked a little older than Darius but
whined as though she were younger. Her blonde hair fell in soft ringlets around
her face, and she wore a powder blue dress with ruffles at the collar.


“This
cough of yours has gone on too long. I’d never have invited you if I’d known
you were still sick. I’ll have to stop at the herbalist—no wait.” The woman had
been speaking unavoidably loud up to this point, but as she leaned in to
whisper to the young girl, Raven’s ear twitched. “You should be grateful the
Wood Witch is in town. I’ve already made an appointment for myself, but she’ll
be happy to see you instead, I’m sure. She loves children.” 


Raven
shot a wide-eyed look at Grant who returned the same. He put a finger up in a
motion for her to both wait and stay quiet. He stood up and sauntered across
the room toward the older woman. His shoulders squared as he leaned toward her
and began speaking in a low voice. 


The
old woman shot a glance in her direction, and Raven did her best to appear
especially interested in folding and unfolding her napkin. Her ears strained to
hear but only caught the occasional word and phrase. She found herself leaning
in the direction of the other table when the waiter returned with the tray of
tea and a small appetizer of bread and butter. Raven thanked him and poured the
tea into both cups herself.


Grant
returned with a wide grin. The bell rang as the older woman and her
granddaughter pulled the door to exit. Grant waved to them both and called,
“We’ll see you later tonight, then.”


The
old woman returned his smile and nodded heartily as she put a hand on the
girl’s shoulder. They continued through the door and started across the street.
When Raven’s eyes returned to Grant, he buttered a portion of bread and leaned
across the table toward her. “Ask me what I did.”


She
narrowed her eyes at him, and in forcing herself not to smile, she pursed her
lips. “What did you do?”


He
took a bite of the bread and leaned back, chewing wholeheartedly. “I explained
to the woman that we happen to be travelling with a doctor. I’d heard rumors
that the witch was safer and more reliable if she knows a doctor will be
checking on things after her. I made arrangements for our doctor to check on
the child’s well being immediately after her appointment.”


“But
won’t that stop them from calling on the witch and relying on the doctor
instead?”


He
stuffed the rest in his mouth and swallowed a quick cup of tea in one gulp. 


Where
did the gentleman go? 


“The
witch is considered a great apothecary and can often find cures a doctor
cannot. But the lady would appreciate if I’d bring the doctor in on the girl
after the wood witch’s visit. It makes sense to keep the doctor as a second
opinion.”


“So
you lied. We don’t have a doctor.” The words drudged up memories of her doctor,
and part of her wished he was here to play the part for her.


He
shook his head and picked up another piece of bread. “Colton’s a doctor. Our
team has two. Harry and Colton both.”


Raven
snatched the last piece of bread as he offered her the basket. “Really? Isn’t
that unusual?”


“Not
really. When choosing assignments, the guard always has one doctor or healer on
each team. Colton hid the fact he’d had a medical degree because he
specifically wanted to be in the strategic sector of the guard. It’s a little
known fact we have two.”


After
nibbling the bread and taking a sip of some of the best tea she’d ever had,
Raven spotted the waiter bringing the pheasant and chutney out with more bread.
Grant stopped the man before he left the table. He put some coins in the man’s
hand and said, “We’re in a bit of a hurry, man. This should be enough and
please keep the change.” 


The
waiter opened his hand and found two silvers. He nodded vigorously, doing his
best to keep the smile from cracking on his lips. “Thank you sir. It will do
just fine.”


When
the waiter left, Raven leaned toward Grant and whispered, “I intended to pay
for my own meal.”


Grant’s
eyes grew wide and he shook his head. “I thought we were on our first date.”


Raven’s
jaw snapped shut and she felt the heat rush to her face. She pulled her napkin
to her mouth and wanted to hide behind it.


Grant
chuckled and leaned toward her, saying, “I’m just kidding, Raven. All meals on
this trip are covered by the Duke’s Court. Honestly, don’t fret.”


The
sudden urge to stuff the napkin in her mouth and scream struck her. Anger overcame
the embarrassment as she sat up straighter and breathed slowly to get a hold of
herself. Why did her heart flutter when Grant had said it was a date? Was it
hope? No. The only man she’d ever love rejected her and married another. She
couldn’t possibly have fallen for another man when her heart was broken. Raven
shook her head. His kind eyes studied her expression. Her eyes burned with
tears, and she quickly covered her face with her napkin.


His
chair scraped the hardwood floor as he rounded the table and knelt at her side.
“Is something wrong? What is it?”


Raven
wiped her eyes and sat straighter. She bit her lip and took two deep breaths.
After, she finally felt she could speak, she decided to exchange one weakness
for another. “I’m fine. I’m just really tired.”


He
patted her on the shoulder and smiled. “I can definitely understand that.” 


She
nodded as he straightened and sat back in his seat. 


“I
think we’ll have time for a nap before we need to be at the woman’s house.” He
stuffed a fork full of pheasant into his mouth, pointed the fork at her, and
continued with his mouth full. “I’ll even hire a carriage to take us there. It
will save time and energy, right?”


Raven
nodded. At the talk of getting rest, exhaustion settled on her like a blanket.
She ate a few bites of her meal before yawning. Now that they’d determined a
plan of action, she felt as though she might actually sleep. 





They
were the first to arrive at the boat. Jack grinned when he found the two coats
still in the bow. He lifted one up at random and offered it to Raven. Her arms
were wrapped around her body, and her head was ducked down. The sun had sunk
just enough below the horizon that it painted the sky in streaks of deep
orange. With it, the wind whipped around them and increased the chill in the
air.


She
eyed him hesitantly, but accepted the coat and pulled it around her, closing
her eyes. His gaze trailed up her arm and found the red band on the sleeve. It
was his jacket. 


“Why
don’t you go ahead and lie down in the boat? I’ll keep an eye out for the
others.”


Her
eyes grew wide and she shook her head. “But you’re just as tired as I am.
Neither of us has slept. It would be unfair.”


Jack
smiled wider. Not one girl he could remember would have thought of herself as
his equal in strength and stamina. He’d never met a woman who would flatly deny
any weakness the way Raven tried to. He stood taller and lied. “When the others
get here, I’ll wake you. You can keep watch while the rest of us sleep. That’s
reasonable, right?”


She
nodded, suddenly looking much more tired. He helped her into the boat, and
probably couldn’t have counted to ten before her breathing evened out. While
she slept, her face softened. He kept watch over her and surveyed the ships.
Occasionally, he turned toward the street at the sound of a person or carriage
passing by. The rocky beach on which he stood remained deserted.


Jack
had to pace in order to keep himself awake. He counted three laps on the beach
before checking his watch and noticed that each time he checked, approximately
ten minutes had passed. After widening his circle a bit, he made it exactly
ten. Proud of himself, it helped pass the time, and at six on the dot, Monroe
strode up.


Jack
stopped. “Anything?”


Monroe
peeked into the boat at the woman who’d been asleep a little more than an hour.
He eyed Jack and shook his head. After jabbing a thumb in Raven’s direction he
asked, “How’d you do that?”


“Do
what?”


“How
did you get her to agree to sleep while you stayed awake? It’s not like her to
let her guard down in this way.”


Jack
shrugged and smiled. “She trusts me, I guess.”


Monroe
narrowed his eyes at him and opened his mouth to speak when Colton and Rupert
rounded the corner. Rupert called out in a loud voice as he approached. “Do you
realize how big this town is?”


Jack
gave him a stern look and pointed into the boat.


Rupert
furrowed his brows and only lowered his voice one tick. “How long have you been
here that she’s already asleep?”


Raven
stirred but didn’t wake. Jack grabbed Rupert by the shoulder and strode away
from the boat a little ways with him. Colton and Monroe followed. 


Jack
spoke softly but sternly. “We’ve been here nearly an hour and a half. Did you
find any information?”


His
second-in-command put his hands on his hips and narrowed his eyes. Rupert’s jaw
pulsed at the top as he ground his teeth.


Colton
cleared his throat. “Actually . . . no. We found some who had heard rumors
about the witch’s arrival in town, but no one who even knew what she looked
like. All hearsay. We gained no new information whatsoever.”


Rupert
threw his hands into the air. “I don’t understand why we are letting that
criminal take a nap. Why did you arrive over an hour early while we continued
canvassing the streets? Is she better than us? Does she deserve special
treatment? I thought we were supposed to kill her on sight.”


The
ring of a blade being pulled from a scabbard interrupted his tirade, and Jack
turned around to find Monroe standing with his short sword drawn on the three
guards. Monroe narrowed his eyes. “No one will be killing this woman while she
sleeps.”


Jack
shook his head and grabbed Rupert’s arm as the man reached for the grip of his
pistol. “No. We need to work together on this. There will be no fighting and no
killing on sight.”


Rupert
yanked free of Jack’s grasp and crossed his arms over his chest. He shot a
malicious look at Jack and glowered. 


After
a deep breath, Jack reined in his own anger. “Look. We got here early because
we found something worth reporting. Raven and I discovered an old woman with a
sick granddaughter. After overhearing a conversation about the child’s illness,
in which the Wood Witch was mentioned, I struck up a conversation with the old
woman.”


During
the pause, Rupert’s shoulders relaxed and he uncrossed his arms. 


Jack
smiled, and tilted his head toward Colton. “I informed the woman that we
happened to be traveling with a doctor from New Haven.”


Colton’s
jaw dropped and he started to pace. “You did what? I don’t have any tools with
me, nor have I practiced medicine since college. It’s been five years since I
have even seen a patient. What have you signed me up for?”


Jack
shrugged. “It’s not much. You look the part. You talk like a noble. You speak
their language and know how to give people what they want.”


“But
the child is sick for real, Jack. What if I make things worse, or even bar them
from seeking real medical attention? I can’t have this kind of responsibility
on my conscience.”


“The
Wood Witch has an appointment at the house in Grandview at nine-thirty. She’s
never late according to this woman. We are supposed to be showing up at
ten-thirty, but we’re going to be there by nine-fifteen.”


Monroe
pushed his blade back into its sheath. “From here to Grandview is about an
hour’s walk, so we’ve got nearly an hour and a half before we must leave.”


Jack
yawned. “A little more, actually. It only takes fifteen minutes by carriage,
and I have hired one to pick us up here by nine.”


Rupert
looked suddenly very tired. “So that’s two and a half hours to kill.”


Monroe
pulled an apple from under his rags and took a big bite. He spoke with his
mouth full and chewed. “I suggest you three get some sleep as well, then.”


Jack
narrowed his eyes. “Are you offering to watch? Aren’t you tired as well, old
man?”


Monroe
stopped mid chew and smiled. His salt and pepper beard had become wet on the
chin from the apple. “I slept last night in the shed with Nikki. When she
started the barking, it woke me. I’m far from completely rested, but somehow I
feel I’m better off than the three of you.” He nodded toward the boat and said,
“Or her.”


Jack
yawned, disinclined to argue. “Speaking of Nikki. Where is she?”


Monroe
grinned. “I left her with a friend I have in town. A dog like her wouldn’t
quite fit into this hunt now that we’re out of the woods.”


Jack
nodded. He sat on the rocky shore next to the boat and leaned against the
peeling paint. The other two guardsmen did the same. He pulled off his
waistcoat and balled it up. When he felt this tired, he knew that he could
sleep in almost any position. The last vestiges of the sun formed an amber glow
through the murky clouds on the horizon. On the other side of the sky, the
stars began making an appearance. Empty smokestacks pointed to the sky, their
flames extinguished for the day.


The
wind picked up, and for a moment, Jack wish he’d had his jacket to cover up
with. But the moment he closed his eyes, sleep overtook him.















An error is not a mistake unless
nothing is learned from it.

If one learns to keep from erring again, it becomes an experience.


THE SCREECH OF scraping metal woke
Raven with a start. She gasped and jumped up, losing her balance and catching
herself when the boat rocked. Without the gaslight streetlamps casting their
eerie glow, the shore would have been black as pitch. A brown hardwood carriage
came to a stop on the road directly in front of the boat. The shift in the boat
caused the three guardsmen to wake and stand as well. Grant didn’t wake her,
like he said he would.


“Taxi?”
The coachman tipped his tweed hat as he pulled the mechanical horse to a stop. 


Raven
winced. She’d never liked the metal horses in the first place, and after being
with Darius for nearly a month, she’d begun avoiding them more.


Grant
rubbed the sleep from his eyes as he lifted a hand toward the coach. “Yes, I
ordered the cab. Give us a moment.”


The
coachman nodded and dismounted from the driver’s seat.


He
pulled the waistcoat over his shoulders and looked to his men who were getting
themselves organized and straightened. Monroe stood at the driver and made
polite conversation. Grant stepped up to Raven and offered her a hand out of
the boat. Slightly dizzy and disoriented, she still held the jacket folded over
her arms. When she turned to put it back in the boat, he put a hand on her
shoulder. “I think we’ll wear the full outfits tonight. The nobles in Ipswich
don’t have a problem with guardsmen from New Haven.”


Raven
nodded and asked, “Why didn’t you wake me?”


He
smiled. “Monroe claimed to have gotten some sleep in the shed before the Wood
Witch attempted escape. He offered to keep watch.”


The
wind blew a chill through the air, and the sky looked black with a foreign
glow. Only a few stars were visible through the gaslight of the city reflected
in the hazy clouds. Raven couldn’t imagine zeppelin-living high society over
the city of Ipswich.


Raven
set a hand on Grant’s shoulder. She hated to ask a favor or for special
treatment, but she needed to get out of her dress. “Could I have a moment alone
in the carriage?”


Grant
raised his eyebrows but nodded. 


She
smiled and hopped into the carriage. It wasn’t that she really needed a place
to change, as she already wore her change of clothes under the travelling
dress. Modesty wouldn’t allow her to pull it over her head and embarrass the
group. The dress weighed her down, and she felt freedom in her black breeches
and button top. After a moment’s breath, she hopped back out of the closed
coach. She rolled the dress up, threw it into the bow of the boat and pulled
the crossbow and sword from under it. She finally felt like herself.


The
five of them loaded into the carriage. Raven sat between Monroe and Colton. At
least she didn’t sit next to Captain Grant. The thought of them in such close
proximity made her excited and uncomfortable at the same time. She didn’t like
the feeling.


Over
two bridges and a short stint through a mile of hilly countryside, they arrived
in Grandview. The coachman opened the door and they piled out. Monroe helped
Raven from the step and she blinked hard. Each of the small mansions had a
zeppelin tethered to the ground at a low altitude. She shook her head and
marveled at the stupidity. Never tell a noble they can’t do anything. They will
try all the harder to prove you wrong.


Snow
covered the ground all about them, though only about ankle deep. The pure white
powder suggested that Grandview lay upwind of Ipswich. Grant rubbed his hands
together in the sudden cold. “We’re a bit early, which is good. We’ll start
toward the woman’s manor, Earl’s Head.”


The
carriage pulled away, leaving them on the flat, even stones of Grandview’s street.
They started up the hill toward the grey house. The snow on street and walk had
been cleared. Up and down the street, lamps lit the walkway, though no one
seemed out and about.


Colton
fastened the buttons on his coat and asked, “So what is the plan?”


Together,
the four men nearly huddled together to strategize. Raven strolled just behind
them, keeping an ear tuned to their conversation while she scanned the area for
anything unusual. Really, the first thing they needed to do was get out of the
open, in her opinion.


Grant
continued to walk at an even stride up the hill. “I suggest we spread out and
surround the house. Stay in hiding. Colton and I will approach the house to
determine if the witch is more than punctual. The rest of you will keep your
distance.”


Rupert
nodded, his eyes on his captain. “What do you suggest we do if the witch
arrives?”


“Capture
her. She doesn’t need to see the child first. We can make any arrangements
necessary after the woman is caught.”


Raven
huffed a little louder than she meant to, attracting every man’s attention.


Grant
raised his eyebrows. “Do you have something you’d like to add?”


She
swallowed, her eyes darting among the four of them. “I’ve confronted this woman
twice and became debilitated both times.” 


The
men nodded and Grant’s eyes widened with recognition.


Raven
continued, pointing toward Grant. “You were incapacitated, as well. My question
is how do you suggest we capture this woman?”


The
men nodded. 


Monroe
cleared his throat. “It is my understanding the witch is most powerful in her
own element. Her house. The woods. These are places from which she draws energy
and stores it.” 


It
made sense. A general consensus murmured through the group.


“Here,
out in the open, the woman would be at her weakest. And proximity makes a
difference as well.” Monroe pulled a small crossbow from under his rags. “With
so many of us keeping our distance from her, I don’t believe she’d find it as
easy to enervate us all.”


“A
much better plan,” Raven said with a smile, unsnapping the crossbow from her
back. 


They
reached the front of the house. Colton and Grant nodded and started up the
walkway. Monroe headed to the west of the house, Rupert headed across the
street to bring up the rear, and Raven stayed to the east. The top of the snow
had iced over and crunched under her feet. She checked her chronometer as she
walked toward a copse of trees. The hands and numbers on the face of her watch
had been painted with luminescence and glowed in the darkness. It was nearly
nine-thirty and still no sign of the witch.


She
hunched down in the thicket, keeping an eye on her watch. Grant came around to
her side of the house, peeking in the windows as he went. When he finished
checking through all of them on the first floor, he started for the woods to Raven’s
right. He called out as he went in a low voice. “Raven?”


Annoyed,
Raven rolled her eyes and snapped a twig between her fingers to get the
lummox’s attention. 


He
whipped his head toward her and smiled as he crunched through the snow. She
watched the brightly lit area around the house and up the street as far as she
could. Rupert was easy for her to spot in the woods on the other side of the
road. His dark skin should have made it easier for him to hide, but the
well-lit neighborhood didn’t leave many shadows except in the trees. Across
from her, on the other side of the house, Raven was happy she could see no sign
of Monroe until he made a movement for Colton to join him.


Dawn
and dusk were the worst times for seeing in the dark. The lights in the neighborhood
of Grandview made it most like twilight.  Her eyes strained against the falling
night, but it wasn’t dim enough for her night vision goggles. A carriage turned
up the road, pulled by a single, white, flesh horse. 


The
clip clop of the horse’s hooves on the flat stone as it pulled the plain open
cart up the hill echoed through silent neighborhood. Grant crouched next to her
behind a bush. “It’s the witch. She really is timely—it’s exactly nine-thirty.”


Raven
pursed her lips, and motioned for the captain to stay quiet with a nod. Her
hand sought the right bolt among her arrows. An alchemist friend of her
father’s had fashioned a wide, grappling net out of spider wire and attached it
to one of her bolts. She pulled the net-bolt into her crossbow and set it
against the trigger. It fit into the bow and would begin to spread the moment
it left her crossbow. Her jaw tightened. For now, she didn’t want the witch
dead.


The
small carriage pulled to a stop, and the coachman hopped down to open the door
for the passenger. A hunched woman took his hand and wrapped a shawl over her
head. Raven began counting the woman’s steps. In order for the grappling net’s
full effect, she needed the woman standing in a certain five foot section of
the walkway to the house.


Raven
deliberated her breathing, willing herself to remain calm and trust her
calculations. Grant shifted position at her side and broke her concentration.
She shot out an arm without looking and grabbed him by the shoulder. She
whispered a single word both for herself and for him. “Wait.”


He
settled back into his crouch and tsked. Her eyes searched the area and found
Rupert striding across the lawn of the house across the street, making a line
directly for the witch. Still hunched over with her shawl wrapped around her
head, the woman didn’t see the guardsman yet, but the carriage driver started
and stepped in front of Rupert. The coachman’s voice was gruff and
commanding—it bounced off the walls of the homes just as the horses’ hooves had
on the flat stone. “What? Now see here, sir.”


The
witch stopped and began to turn. Raven bit her lip and bolted from the woods.
The sword on her back caught on something and unsnapped. It fell to the snow.
She didn’t hesitate, but continued, focused on her target. If the witch
determined what was happening because of Rupert’s presence, she’d never come
into range of the grappling net. Raven needed to bring the net to her. 


She
leapt across the snow, making quick measurements in her head keeping her aim
trained on the old woman. The witch’s back remained to Raven as she rushed
across the snow. Just as the witch turned completely toward Rupert, she began
removing the shawl. The moment before she turned in a way so she saw an
attacker in her periphery, Raven pulled the trigger on her crossbow.





Jack
gasped as the reaper next to him proved again her incredible speed. Just when
he’d gotten used to her being only a woman, she proved to be so much more. Her
hair flew behind her as she held the crossbow in front of her impossibly still while
her legs pumped wildly. The gaslight cast a halo glowing about her head. 


After
a moment’s distraction, Jack leapt to his feet. He started after her through
the crunching snow. Across the other side of the walkway, Monroe and Colton
broke from the woods. An arrow whistled through the air and a black net
unfurled toward the witch. The witch had only enough time to turn her head in
Raven’s direction before the net wrapped around her.


No
matter how much the woman struggled, the net ensnared her further. The coachman
ran for them yelling, “What’s this? What are you doing to that woman? Cease at
once!”


Rupert
grabbed the man and spun him around. “This is an arrest. I’m not wearing this
jacket for warmth alone. Pay attention, man.”


The
coachman blinked hard twice at the people surrounding the witch. He shook his
head and pushed his hands dismissively toward the woman in the net. “I don’t
need this. You’re on your own, madam.”


A
muffled whining came from the woman whose scarf covered her face once more.
After mounting the open cart, the coachman turned his horse around on the
street and started away. Rupert joined Monroe and Colton on the other side of
the witch. Raven shot an arm in Jack’s direction and took a step backward. She
nodded across the other side of the walkway and called out to the others.
“Stand back, everyone.”


She
pulled one of the sticks from her hair and threw it to the walkway in front of
the witch. Glass shattered, and green smoke sidled up from the ground where the
stick landed. Half the curls from Raven’s bun fell out as she backed quickly
with her shirtsleeve covering her face. Monroe did the same and motioned to the
two guardsmen with him. Jack lifted his arm to his face and stepped back.


The
witch’s struggle lasted a moment longer, and the green gas dispersed in the
wind. Raven dropped her hand and approached. Jack followed her lead, and Monroe
sauntered up with a smile. “Excellent job, Raven.”


Raven
shook her head, her eyes wide. “I couldn’t think of any other way to contain
the witch.”


“Truly
good thinking.” Monroe knelt to untangle the unconscious witch from the
grappling net. His grin grew wider, and he shook his head in amazement. “Spider
wire, too.”


Jack
stared at the other glass tube the female reaper had in her hair. He flushed.
Did that contain the same two chemicals? Now he knew what she meant when she
said she was never weaponless. She snapped the crossbow to her back once more
and pulled the other glass tube from her hair. Black curls cascaded around her
shoulders and hid her face. She pulled them into a quick twirl and put the
remaining tube in parallel to the ground. Pale blue liquid sloshed in one
portion of glass, yellow in the other.


Raven
bent to help, because Monroe continued to struggle a bit with the net. Rupert
pulled a knife from his side. “Should we just cut the blasted thing?”


“No!”
Raven shot the man a look of ice. “It’s reusable.”


Monroe
chuckled. “You should have let him try, Raven. Spider wire is nearly impossible
to cut with anything but a diamond-tipped blade.”


Rupert
shoved his knife back into the sheath at his side. He folded his arms across
his chest and took a step back. His eyes met Jack's with an unspoken malice.
Rupert hated the feeling of being useless and held back as much as Jack. But
Jack had become so enamored with watching Raven’s techniques and talents that
he’d enjoyed taking an exhibitor’s seat.


After
another moment’s struggle, the net pulled from the witch’s face, dragging the
shawl with it. Raven gasped, and Monroe’s eyes grew wide. Jack peered over the
reaper’s shoulder and found chestnut colored hair with only a few grey streaks.
Rupert bent and pushed the woman onto her back. It was not the face of the Wood
Witch.















Things rarely go according to
plan.

Be flexible and willing to change at all times.


RAVEN GROWLED, THROWING her hands
into the air, and marched toward the woods. Not the right woman? The
adrenaline still coursed through her veins, and her fight reflex made her want
to punch a tree. 


Grant
trotted to her and grabbed her gently by the arm. “Are you all right?”


She
ripped her arm from him and snapped. “I’m fine. Smashing.”


As
she strode for the woods, she shoved the folded net back into the grappling
bolt she’d used. When the net didn’t want return quickly to its bolt, she
wanted to throw the whole thing on the ground and have a tantrum like a
five-year-old. She closed her eyes and took a shuddering breath and whispered
her father’s teaching to herself. “Rage never accomplishes anything. Mistakes
are made more often fueled by anger. No one thinks clearly when angry.”


“That’s
true,” Grant said from her side.


Raven
started. She didn’t realize he had still been following her. The snow crunched
under her boots as she quickened her step toward the woods. The wind picked up
and chilled her. She reached the thicket and found the place she’d been
kneeling. The red corded sword remained in the brush, tangled in a vine. Raven
grasped the hilt and pulled it cleanly from the dried branches. After checking
the blade in the gaslight, she snapped it to her back once more.


“Did
you know Colton’s father gave him that sword when he left home?” Grant leaned
against a tree, his eyes hidden in the shadow across the top half of his face.


Raven
shrugged. “Are you attempting to make me feel guilty?”


He
shook his head, the corners of his lips inching up into a smile. “No, I’m not.
But does it make any difference to you when you know your victims more
personally?”


Her
jaw clamped, the rage bubbling up in her chest again. She spoke through her
teeth, “Victims? Did I kill Colton?”


He
shook his head and pushed off from the tree, following her as she started back
toward the walkway and the others. “I didn’t mean victims, but I couldn’t
conceive of a better word.”


She
quickened her step and made him jog to keep up. The captured woman sat on the
stone walkway, awake. Monroe and Colton knelt with her in conversation. Rupert
stood over them, a stern look on his face, as always. The woman showed nary a
sign of disorientation, and Monroe wrapped the shawl around her shoulders as he
pulled her to her feet. Colton spotted them and started over to Grant.
“Captain, the woman is willing to cooperate. I suggest we go inside and tend to
the young girl’s needs as we question the witch.”


Grant
nodded and shot a look at Raven. Colton smiled at her innocently. She shrugged
and ripped her gaze from them. The guilt Grant had planted lingered like a dark
cloud. She couldn’t meet Colton’s eyes anymore. He really wasn’t a bad guy.
Grant was right about it being easier to demonize a person she didn’t know.


Monroe
allowed the woman to lean on him as he guided her to the porch. Rupert and
Raven hung back while Grant and Colton took the lead. Tall, white columns held
a covered porch as wide as the full front of the house. The group spread out
across the portico, while Grant grasped the brass door knocker.


Hardly
a moment after the knock, the large red door swung in. The same grandmother
from the café stood behind the butler at the door, her smile frozen as she
assessed the number of people on her porch. Her eyebrows furrowed. “What’s
going on here?”


The
woman they’d captured righted herself suddenly and pushed Grant to one side.
“Good evening, Mrs. Gardner. You called for the Wood Witch?”


A
general look of surprise widened Grant and Colton’s eyes. Their faces mirrored
Raven’s own. Monroe met her eyes and nodded slightly, assuring her that things
were fine. She closed her jaw and nodded back. Grant shook his head and said,
“I’m sorry, madam. I wasn’t completely honest with you earlier. My comrades and
I are on a mission for the Duke’s Guard. Colton here is a medical doctor, but
we also need to keep an eye on this woman.”


The
red-haired woman who claimed the status of Wood Witch narrowed her eyes at
Grant. She gave him a look that threatened him to not give away any more
information about her. Grant stood taller, but acquiesced. 


Raven
didn’t like that this witch held herself in the same manner as the witch she’d
met in the woods. Just like the last witch, this one took control of the
situation. “Now, take me to the girl. I am late enough as it is.”


When
the group reached the bottom of the stairs, the grandmother turned around. “Is
it really necessary for all of you to follow? The room is small. Can’t just the
doctor and the witch come up?”


Grant
took a half step back and started to nod. Raven grabbed him by the arm and
whispered harshly. “Don’t leave Colton alone with the witch.”


“I’m
not convinced this woman is a witch. Besides, the child does need medical
attention,” he whispered back.”


“Fine,”
Raven continued to whisper in the same tone. She gave him a look that said she
wouldn’t take no for an answer. “But I’m going with him.”


He
nodded, and spoke aloud to the grandmother as she continued up the stairs. “And
Raven, our nurse, should accompany them.”


The
two older women turned around and assessed Raven. She felt suddenly self
conscious. Honestly, she’d never had much training in being a lady and spent
almost all her teenage years with adult men. She didn’t know how to respond to
them, but she was also certain that they knew she was no nurse. Heat flushed
her cheeks.


“Very
well,” the grandmother said as she clasped the banister and took careful steps.
“I’m sure we can accommodate her.”


Raven
started up after them.


The
grandmother waved the rest of the group toward the kitchen. And the butler
announced to the remaining downstairs party, “Follow me, if you please. We have
tea prepared in the kitchen.”


Although
his attire looked completely out of place in the white marble foyer, Monroe
stood tall and carried himself in as genteel a manner as the butler himself.
Raven almost laughed at the oxymoron. Rupert and Grant walked together, their
heads inclined toward each other as they conversed in hushed tones. The door to
the kitchen swung in, and the group disappeared. It was unusual for guests in a
house such as this to take tea in the kitchen rather than the dining hall. But
considering their barging in, how could the household be ready for so many?


The
witch took over the conversation on the way to the nursery. She fired off
questions faster than the grandmother could answer. “How long has the girl been
like this? What sort of cough does she have? A dry one or productive? What
herbal remedies have been used thus far?”


After
waiting for a breath of silence from the witch, the grandmother answered.
“Drusilla has been ill for over a week. She has only had garlic and chicken
soup. Her cough seems to be dry, as far as I can tell. She’s only just come up
to Grandview from Ipswich today. Her parents own a factory in Ipswich where
they make—”


“That’ll
be all, thank you,” the witch announced, cutting into the grandmother’s prattle
when they reached the door to the nursery.


“But,
can’t I come in? Originally the appointment was for my own herbs, but I felt
that my granddaughter needed—”


“No
need for you to join us, madam.” The witch dug through her carpet bag and
produced a small vial which she handed to the grandmother. “Here you are. I
suggest you take it with some tea right away. Your strength has been waning and
I can tell your rheumatoid is flaring up.”


The
old woman looked suddenly tired. She took the vial in a shaky hand. “You’re
right. It’s been so long since your last visit. I’ve struggled over the past
few days without my medicine.”


Without
a curt nod, the witch entered the child’s room and motioned for Colton and
Raven to pass her and come in. Then she tilted her head to the grandmother.
“With tea and right away. There is no need for you to suffer any longer than
you already have. You may return after the medicine has begun its effect. We
should be nearly done by then.”


The
grandmother began to speak again, but with a smile, the witch shut the door in
the woman’s face. 


The
witch leaned her back against the door and scrutinized both Raven and Colton.
Her smile widened as she said. “A young noble playing guardsman and a woman
reaper.”


Raven
swallowed and was tempted to draw her sword at the sheepish look on the woman’s
face.


“Uncommon.
Unusual. About as singular an occurrence as someone sneaking up on me and
throwing a grappling net of spider wire over me.”


Colton
stepped in front of Raven, blocking her from the witch’s glare. Although she
was annoyed with looking at his back, a relief settled on her to be shielded
from the witch. The young doctor asked, “How do you claim to be the Wood Witch
when we met the woman yesterday? You and she are not one and the same.”


Raven
peered over Colton’s shoulder to watch the woman. Her jaw clenched and
unclenched. She pursed her lips before speaking. “I am not the Wood Witch, and
if you were paying attention, you’d have noticed I didn’t claim to be. The
nobles in this town and others in the southern province call me that of their
own accord. I simply chose not to correct them.”


“So
who are you then? For you are not a common herbalist, either, are you?” Colton
asked. His manner reflected the same command the witch had shown in the hallway
with the grandmother. 


Raven
smiled at his ability to make the woman squirm.


“I
am a witch and I live in the woods. Alchemy is a broad and varied subject, and
Preston Woods has a multitude of residents. I have not lied.”


Colton
nodded and scratched the blond stubble of his chin. “What is the difference
between you and the Wood Witch whom we encountered?”


The
woman’s face contorted and she spat to the side. “Perverter of alchemy.
Consumer of children. That woman has become all the worst that the science has
to offer. She is a fiend.”


Raven
started. “What do you mean by consumer of children?”


A
half smile played on the woman’s lips. “Have you not heard the stories? That
woman takes a child born with certain talents and steals their abilities.”


Pushing
Colton slightly to the side, Raven stood before the woman. “How so?”


The
woman inclined her head toward the child lying in the bed across the room. The
child slept fitfully, sweat beading her forehead. The ringlets of gold Raven
admired earlier were fallen and ashen looking. The witch started toward the
child’s bed. “I don’t like to speak of such perversions.” She looked Raven up
and down and poked a pointed finger at her chest. "But I will because I
believe you might be able to stop the fiend.”


Raven
resisted the urge to slap the woman’s hand away. 


The
witch leaned closer and whispered, “She eats the child’s heart.”





Jack
sat on a stool and held his tea, forgetting to sip it. His foot tapped a beat
on the floor. Why didn’t he go up with them? He leapt to his feet when the
grandmother entered the room. She held a small vial in front of her, a
distracted and cunning smile spread upon her lips. 


“Madam,
how is the child?” He asked, offering to pull the chair from the table for her
when she approached.


Her
silver eyebrows knit together in confusion. The knuckles on the hand holding
the vial grew white as she gripped it to her chest. “Oh. I’m not sure. The
doctor and the Wood Witch are attending her presently.”


The
butler rushed over with a tea cup ready for her, and the young kitchen maid
brought toast with butter. With a swat of her hand, she dismissed them. They
backed up into the shadows of the kitchen once more, the flames playing on
their oddly pale faces. Jack blinked hard and stuttered, “They’re automatons.”


Monroe
and Rupert set down their cups and stared. The grandmother shook her head as
though to shake a thought from them, not to disagree. “Oh yes—the best
companions for me. They rarely make an error, and they learn quickly.”


Jack
furrowed his brows. “How is it that the most life-like automatons I’ve ever
seen are here in the southern province?”


The
grandmother poured a drop of the clear liquid from the vial over her tea cup.
“They are prototypes. My son and daughter-in-law designed and build them in
their Ipswich factory. I’m sure that zeppelin-living New Haven will be the
first to know when the mechanical creatures are complete and approved by the
Bureau.”


Jack
watched the automatons move smoothly and deftly. “Do they speak like humans?
That is…can you have a conversation with them?”


The
grandmother took a dainty sip of her tea. “The butler does, but the kitchen
maid has no voice box. She is an older model. Besides, what need of talking has
a kitchen maid?” She half laughed and took another sip of her tea.


Jack
couldn’t get past how much the butler looked like a real person. He did not
appear to have any stiffness in his gait or mannerisms. Except for the fact
that he stared blankly ahead, he seemed for all intents and purposes, human.
Even on closer inspection, he appeared to have pores in the skin of his face,
and slight wrinkles in the corners of his eyes. Jack decided to test it. “What
is your name?”


The
butler turned his head toward Jack and made eye contact, his eyelids blinked in
regular intervals. “My name is Gerald, sir. How may I serve you?”


“Do
you know who I am?”


“No,
sir. You are a stranger to this house and the lady has not said your name.”


“How
long have you been at this house, in the lady’s service?”


“It
will be a year next month, sir.”


Jack
turned toward the woman who slumped in her chair, looking a bit too relaxed.
“Madam, this is a prototype? And you’ve had him nearly a year?”


She
sat up straighter, but her eyes looked distant as she answered. “Yes, I suppose
it has been that long. I’ve had the kitchen maid for nearly two.”


It
hardly made sense that a factory could remain in existence with only prototypes
available. Wouldn’t they try to get them out in the public as soon as possible?
Why the secrecy? Even though it would be out of their way, he’d need to check
this. “Madam, where did you say the factory was again?”















Without tears, weakness cannot
leave the body.

Don’t be afraid to let them go—the weakness and the tears.


RAVEN STOOD BEHIND Colton and the
witch as they attended to the child. Nurse Raven? How ridiculous a proposition
that would be? However, the witch asked her to get a few things for her out of
the carpet bag. 


“Doctor,
this is a pure and simple case of walking pneumonia in my opinion, would you
agree?” the woman asked.


Colton
nodded his head, his face grave. “Yes. With rest and herbs she should be rid of
the cough and congestion in another week or two.”


“I
have the antibiotic herbs and some fever reducing spices for them to put into
broth.” The witch wiped her hands on her apron and held out her hand for the
carpet bag. Raven handed it to her directly.


“You
are an excellent herbalist, madam. And with your skills at diagnostics, it’s a
wonder that you didn’t go to the university and get a medical degree.”


The
old woman blushed and pushed on his shoulder like a school girl. She batted her
eyelashes at him. “Go on, young man. You certainly know how to flatter a
woman.”


Between
the two of them, they finished administering the medications and started a
boiler in the room with some menthol herbs. Afterward, they all stepped out
into the hallway. Raven could remain silent no longer. “Madam, do you happen to
know the whereabouts of the official Wood Witch? She has kidnapped a child that
was in my care, and I am desperate for his return.”


The
woman’s face fell into a frown. She scratched a mole on her chin while her cold
blue eyes assessed Raven again. “If the Wood Witch has your child, it is a
grave matter, indeed. As I said, the witch uses the darkest of alchemy and will
be performing the process of taking the child’s power. Was he a special child?”


Raven’s
imagination drew outlandish conclusions, and she couldn’t speak for a moment
with her heart in her throat.


Colton
answered for her. “Yes, he has been diagnosed by a priest as having a demon.
The demon causes the child to have seizures and electrical items around him go
quite haywire.”


The
witch cackled. “Oh my. A demon?” She laughed harder.


Raven
frowned at the woman who laughed so hard she literally slapped her knee.
Shaking her head and wiping a tear from her eye, the witch finally got hold of
herself. “That child has no demon. He has a rare gift. Electromagnetic
manipulation. The child just has no control over it.”


Raven
blinked hard. 


Colton
stammered. “Electromagnetic manipulation? You believe he has control over
machines with his mind?”


The
old woman tapped Colton on the nose with the tip of her finger and batted her
eyelashes again. “Exactly. You’re a smart one, too.”


Raven
shook her head at the flirting old woman. “So if we don’t find Darius soon, you
are saying the witch will eat his heart to gain the power of electro…whatever
you call it?”


The
woman rolled her eyes and nodded. “Exactly.”


Adrenaline
coursed through Raven’s muscles and her head began to throb with the need to
hurt someone. “Have you heard of where I might find this witch?”


“That’s
not very tricky. I know exactly where the woman will be.”


Suddenly,
Raven’s vision became clear, and her hopes hinged on the woman’s next words.


The
woman trailed her fingers along the buttons of Colton’s waistcoat while she
spoke. “She must wait for the new moon before she can do it, and there is only
one location the Wood Witch can go and perform the ceremony necessary to
transfer the boy’s heart to hers. The top of Cirrus Mountain.”


Raven
pushed past them in a flurry and dashed down the stairs. The questions flitted
about her head like a caged, wild bird. What day was it? Which phase of the
moon were they in? How much time did she have?


At
the bottom of the stairs, she nearly ran into the grandmother as the woman
turned up the curving staircase. On the tips of her toes, Raven changed course
around her, focused on the goal of the door. She barreled out and crunched
through the snow, her eyes searching the sky, but finding no moon. The wind
chilled her, and howled through the tops of the trees. The house was at the top
of the hill so she could see over the expanse of neighbor’s homes. A zeppelin
tethered in the back yard blotted out half the sky behind it. 


Grant
and Monroe dashed up behind her, simultaneously asking the same question. “What
is the matter?”


“What
phase is the moon in? Do either of you know?”


They
shook their heads in unison. Of course they didn’t know–only farmers and
fishermen paid attention to that sort of thing. The drifts around the side of
the house made the snow half way to her knee as she jogged through it to the
backyard. Finally she saw it. The sliver in the sky showed a waning moon of
less than a quarter. They only had a few days to find him.





“What
does it mean?” Jack asked over Raven’s shoulder as she shuddered in the cold.
He removed his jacket and put it around her. She sank into it and let him put
his arms around her.


“We
have only three days to find Darius before the witch eats his heart.”


Confusion
and horror slipped down Jack’s spine. “What are you talking about?”


Colton
and Rupert slid up behind Monroe. The old reaper shook his head, eyes wide. His
voice sounded suddenly hoarse. “What do you mean the witch is going to eat his
heart?”


Raven
shook her arms free of Jack’s coat and pulled away. The look on her face was
stern and sad. Her watery eyes met his for a moment, and then she darted off
again toward the woods. He took two steps to follow, but Colton grabbed him by
the arm. “Captain. Marietta has told us about the Wood Witch’s plans. She has
also diagnosed the condition that afflicts the younger baron with a greater
degree of accuracy than I believe anyone else ever has.”


Jack
continued to stare at the spot in the trees where Raven had disappeared. “Who’s
Marietta?”


Colton
cleared his throat. “She’s the herbalist and healer the grandmother mistook for
the Wood Witch.”


Jack
tore his eyes away from the shadows and met Colton’s. For some reason, Colton’s
cheeks had reddened. Monroe looked ready to start for the woods himself. Jack
nodded to him, and without a word, the elder reaper darted for the woods. 


The
witch caught up to them in the backyard while Jack stood with his two
guardsmen. Her hair no longer looked wild as it was before. She’d taken a
moment to tame it. The woman sidled up alongside Colton and looked up at him,
batting her eyelashes. Colton stood tall and stiff, trying his best not to look
at the woman. He leaned toward Jack. “Perhaps Marietta could be of assistance
to us? She’s offered to allow us to stay at her house in Ipswich if we’re
interested in using it is a base?”


Jack
gripped his coat in his fists and continued staring toward the woods. He nodded
absentmindedly. It had grown too dark for travel. With the group’s loss of
sleep the night before, it would be best to get a rest. He turned back toward
Colton and the witch. “Tell me everything. Why did Raven mention the Wood Witch
eating Darius’s heart?”





Raven
stopped and leaned against the rough bark of a pine. The deeper woods had grown
pitch black, the trees shrouded shadows. She gasped, hyperventilating. Panic
had her in its grip. She couldn’t let the witch kill Darius. He was her one
chance to redeem her part in her father’s death. If the boy died now, it would
be her fault and she’d need to redeem him, too.


Leaves
rustled behind her and she whipped her head toward the sound. Moving in
otherwise specter-like silence, Monroe’s outline strode for her. He called out
when he was still but a shadow. “Raven, you must stop running. You do not even
know which way you are going. You cannot let your emotions take control of you
now, when the boy needs you most.”


Raven
swallowed hard. What he said sounded just like something her father would say.
And the thought of that sobered her but she couldn’t stop the tears. Monroe
wrapped his arms around her. She sunk into him, wiping her face on his rags. He
smelled faintly of animals and hay—the shed barn he’d slept in the night
before. It was a comforting smell and reminded her of the farm she and her
father had lived in outside of New Haven.


How
could she become so weak over this? She felt embarrassed. But the man reminded
her of her father, and her father had never seen tears as weakness. Only
because she needed to stay strong for the sake of other men did she learn to
swallow her tears. He patted her on the back after she’d been silent for a few
minutes. “Are you ready to return?”


She
nodded into his rags and pushed away from his chest. The dark sky peeked
through the pine needle canopy, almost starless. She knelt, picked up a handful
of snow, and scrubbed her face with it. The flash of ice cooled her hot cheeks
and melted, washing away the streaks made by her tears.


He
patted her on the shoulder, and they walked together, backtracking their way
toward Grandview. Monroe led her the same way her father would have. He blazed
the trail ahead of her, while she followed his shadow. It became easier to see
as they neared the edge of the forest. The gas lamps of Grandview created a
glow at end of the trees. They broke from the canopy into the open, enveloped
in amber light. Her eyes had adjusted in the slow progression.


The
three guardsmen huddled together next to the manor in deep conversation. Raven
scooped snow again and wiped at her face once more. She hoped that her eyelids
wouldn’t be lined with tell-tale red. With a set jaw, she approached the group
beside Monroe.


The
witch spoke, her hands moving vigorously. “The very idea that the duke would
kill his own son because he believed him possessed by a demon is ridiculous
religious nonsense. This just goes to show why the southern province has
continued to remain autonomous instead of coming under his rule. If the elder
baron were to usurp his father’s seat, it would be an entirely different story.
But as it is, we’d never come under the rule of a child-killing tyrant.”


Rupert
gripped his sword’s hilt, and his face held the grimace of a man trying his
best to withhold a dissatisfaction. Jack and Colton listened to the woman with
polite smiles, but neither nodded in agreement.


“What
the child needs is a tutor to help him learn to control the power he holds. I
suppose I could tutor him. It would force me to relocate to New Haven, but I’ve
got nothing tying me here, for certain.” The witch turned toward Monroe and
Raven as they crunched through the snow on their approach.


Jack
and Colton’s smiles became more genuine. Rupert continued to grimace. He strode
into their path. “Great. Now that we’re all present, I suggest we get out of
this wretched cold and get a blasted night’s rest.”


Guilt
panged her chest. Her useless run into the woods had kept everyone waiting in
the cold. 


The
same open carriage pulled by a white horse started up the hill to the manor.
Everyone stared in confusion. The witch cackled and rubbed her hands together.
“I’ve got all of you wondering what sort of magic I used to call the taxi,
don’t I?”


The
same reflection of confusion ran through the men as Raven felt.


The
witch continued, “Well, it must be ten-thirty, since I told the cabbie to
return to collect me at that time. I’m surprised your stunt earlier didn’t keep
him away. He probably likes the taste of my gold too much.”


They
followed her through the short snow pack. It had begun to ice over. Grant’s
eyes rounded her in a questioning, worried glance. She quickly darted her eyes
from his. She didn’t need his pity or his help.


The
cabbie gathered up his reins tighter as the group approached the cart. With a
wave of her hand, the witch dismissed his apprehension. “I’m bringing this lot
with me, Max. Open the back.”


In
a hesitant leap from his driver’s seat, the coachman rushed to the rear of the
carriage and let down the gate. “I’ve got room for only one of you at the front
with Marietta. The rest of you will need to sit in the bed of my coach. It’s
for holding supplies, baggage, and cargo—not people, so I’m sorry for your
discomfort.”


Grant
nodded toward Raven. “Take the seat. The men will sit in the rear.”


Raven’s
brows knit together and she opened her mouth to protest. Monroe set a hand on
her shoulder. He nodded and his calm expression made her acquiesce. She pulled
herself up to the coach seat next to the witch. The woman smelled of strange
and foreign spices, similar to cinnamon and ginger, but a little sharper. Once
Raven sat, the witch pulled a brown woolen blanket over her lap to share. The
blanket added the smell of leather and horses to the mix.


The
cart swayed while each of the four men hopped into the back of the cart. When
the cabbie returned, he cleared his throat and spit before pulling onto the
bench seat. The white horse woke to the pull on the reins and started forward.
Between the warmth of the blanket and the steady rhythm of the cart as it
rolled down the cobbles, Raven found herself wanting to doze off again. The
day’s stresses weighed her down with such heaviness sleep could be the only
cure.


Her
chest felt hollow and more broken than when she’d first met Gregory’s wife.
Maybe the same hole remained but with the new heartaches, it had grown a little
bigger. Her father’s death had created a hole she’d hoped to fill with
Gregory’s love, but now that hope had been taken from her. Did she have the
right to be mad at him for not waiting for her? No, it had been too much to
ask. 


The
witch put an arm around Raven’s shoulder and hummed a tune. The lullaby had an
eerie but light tone to it—something happy which held promise. Though it didn’t
fill the emptiness inside her, it made her ache a little less. Raven wondered
if the woman was bewitching her. Somehow she didn’t care.


The
horse’s hooves clopped with a hollow sound as they crossed the deserted bridge.
A grey haze hung over Ipswich and made the gaslight in town seem more yellow
than amber. It mixed with the salty air and created a unique odor with the tar
mixed in the street’s cobbles. Even the fallen snow hadn’t muted the scents.


After
passing the area where the crew had left the boat, the cart continued toward
the industrial district. A harsh layer of soot covered the walkways and
buildings in a black film. Homeless vagrants huddled together for warmth over
fire-filled metal barrels. The change in scenery woke Raven as she searched the
area for possible dangers. Someone dumped liquid toward the street from a second
story window. She hoped it wasn’t a chamber pot. Surely this section of town
had indoor plumbing.


When
they reached an area of Ipswich where the gas lampposts became fewer, the coach
pulled to a stop. The coachman hopped from his side of the carriage and
traversed to the other side. Raven jumped down before he could offer a hand.
His eyes narrowed, before he lightened his expression and took Marietta’s hand.
She lit from the carriage with lady-like grace, chancing a glance in the
direction of the back of the cart, where the men were disembarking as well.


The
snow on the streets had all but cleared, and the rest remained black with soot.
Where they’d stopped, the buildings stood close together with narrow alleys
between them. No one stood on the street like they had in the earlier section.
Raven’s eyes darted in every direction, straining to check the shadows for any
sign of life.


The
red haired witch had already taken Colton’s arm and inclined her head toward
the cabbie. “Thank you, Max. Could I ask you to come in the morning at about
seven-thirty? I will be travelling with my guests to Cirrus Mountain and would
like you to take us as close as possible before we need to negotiate the
remainder on foot.”


Max
narrowed his eyes at Colton. “Yes, milady. But I’d rather go no farther than
Corsair, if possible.”


She
nodded and guided Colton toward the brick structure, dismissing Max with a wave
of her hand. “That will be fine.” 


The
steel door had three locks the witch produced keys for. Raven assessed the
structure and took note of the lack of first story windows. “Which floor will
we be staying on?”


Marietta
eyed her and nodded upward. “I own the entire building, but the top two floors
are my laboratory, and the first floor is my shop. My quarters are on the second
story, and there are four bedrooms.”


Raven
nodded and took a few steps to the right. Monroe followed her lead and headed
to the left. Both the reapers checked for a means of escape. Raven’s side of
the building sat next to a shorter structure, consisting of one story. The
alley was about three meters wide. It would be possible to jump from a window
to the roof of the building if escape became necessary. The river backed the
building. It might be possible to jump from a window in the rear into the river.
Monroe reached the group again a moment before Raven.


He
nodded her direction. “There’s a fire escape on the other side.”


Raven
nodded back. There was a means of escape from each side of the building. This
was a safe location for staying the night provided no one was stuck on the
first floor or the upper floors except when on the left side of the building.
The situation looked promising.


The
small retinue continued after Marietta. She turned the handle of a lamp vein on
the wall and punched the button to light the fuse. Instantly, the lights in the
downstairs shop brightened up every corner. She swept her arms in a smile and
twirled in a circle. “My humble abode. Please make yourselves at home. I have a
kitchen down here, and the icebox has a few victuals within. Upstairs the
mattresses are straw-stuffed and lying on the floor, but they are preferable to
sleeping outside. I will be as gracious a host as possible.”


Raven
stepped toward her, spying the spiral staircase to the second floor. “Is this
the only way up or down?”


Marietta
laughed. “Unless you want to use the fire escape on the outside, yes.”


No
one felt at home. The small group huddled, refusing to spread out, and
continued en mass toward the kitchen. Marietta preceded them and turned the
knob to light the burner. The icebox had been recently stocked with a large
block of fresh ice, and there was room for little else in the small fridge.
Marietta pulled out a plate of cheese and a ham. Then she reached over her head
into a cupboard and took hold of some quick porridge. After measuring the
amount she needed and the water, she set the pot on the wood stove and turned
toward the group.


Rupert,
Colton, and Monroe had taken three of the chairs at the small table in the
kitchen. Grant and Raven remained standing, neither of them heading for the
last chair. The last thing Raven wanted to do was let him be gentlemanly or
magnanimous, so she refused to make eye contact with him. Instead she remained
standing at the counter and set her eyes on watching the witch flit about the
kitchen.


Marietta
turned about. “It seems I only have a few items, but I can put them together
into an edible dish with enough for everyone.”


Colton
reassured her. “Whatever you are willing to serve us, we’ll be grateful for.”


She
gushed and squeezed his shoulder.


Raven
rolled her eyes and abhorred her uselessness. Even though she had been making
meals for her father since she was nine years old, she felt awkward asking to
help. Because she was taught to cook by her father, her technique was rough
compared to just about any woman she’d watch prepare a meal.


Rupert’s
leg bobbed under the table in an anxious manner. He eyed Grant. “So what is our
plan?”


Grant
stepped toward the table and leaned on the top. He met the eyes of each man and
nodded for Raven to draw closer. “We will be making for Mount Cirrus. Where
we’ll find the witch is uncertain.”


Marietta
interrupted, standing over top of Colton with a hunk of cheese in her hand. “I
know where the witch will be heading and am willing to lead you there.” 


Grant
nodded. “Right. And we thank you for your help.”


She
smiled and danced back toward her stove.


“So
we have some idea of where we’re going. The witch has the power to
incapacitate–both Raven and I have been put out of commission by a blue light
from the woman’s hands. Monroe has the theory that the woman is stronger in her
own home than she would be on the outside.”


Marietta
tsked. “Actually, Cirrus is a bewitched mountain. She will be just as strong
there as she was in her own home, possibly stronger,” Marietta called over her
shoulder.


Silence
swallowed the room as each person at the table assessed what that meant. The
oblivious woman continued to slice the cheese and meat, adding each to the
boiling pot on the gas burner. In the quiet she began to hum.


Monroe
cleared his throat while his eyes darted between Grant and Raven. “What sort of
spell did the witch use to debilitate you?” 


Grant’s
expression turned grave as he stared at the table. “I couldn’t move. No matter
how much I attempted to get my muscles to move, I sat there frozen. I couldn’t
even blink my eyes.”


Raven
nodded when Monroe shot her a questioning glance.


Grant
continued, “It was worse than that, though. The witch put a voice to all my
doubts and fears. Her words stabbed me, and the thought that Raven could hear
them, too, made me grossly ashamed.”


Raven
slapped her hands on the table. “What do you mean, she voiced your
fears? I never heard her say a word about you. She only poked her fingers in my
open wounds.”


His
eyes widened. “But the words weren’t in my head. I heard them aloud. I know I
did.”


With
a curt shake of her head, Raven said, “I heard it audibly, too. Unless you
killed your father, she was talking about me.”


Monroe
leapt to his feet. “You did not kill your father, Raven. Why do you feel as
though you did?”


Grant
held his hand in the air to stop Monroe, and his grey eyes locked onto Raven’s.
“My father is alive and living in New Haven. I heard her say nothing about your
father.”


The
red-haired witch chuckled as she turned from the stove with wooden bowls. She
set them on the table. “Sounds like you both were taken in by the spell of fear
and shame. Nothing incapacitates a person to inaction more than those two
feelings.”


Raven
shot a menacing look at Marietta who never returned her glare. 


The
woman continued back and forth from the counter to the table as she continued
her prattling. “Yep, blue light is the sign of confusion. She probably used the
tongue of the elves. Those words twist into any language for the target’s
hearing. It’s dark alchemy, and I’ve never used it myself. It costs too much.
The bearer of the curse ends up taking into their own body some of the same
sort of lactic acid that builds up in the victim. It can cause all muscular
dysfunction in the witch if it’s used often.”


As
the woman ladled a portion of her gruel into Monroe’s bowl, he looked up at
her. “Is there a way to defeat the curse or render it useless?”


“Of
course. You must counteract the curse. Don’t fight it by struggling against the
immobility. Speak affirmations to the curse—in your mind of course, since you
are unable to actually verbalize.”


Relief
washed over Raven, and she saw the reflection of her release in Grant’s loss of
tension. He almost melted to the floor in a puddle before he straightened. “It
makes perfect sense now that we know how the curse is formed. The method of
counteracting it seems too…obvious.”


Marietta
shook her head and smiled wider. “Alchemy is usually so simple that it’s
amazing that the common man doesn’t use it on a daily basis. Of course they
can’t, since all magic takes its toll on the user.”


“You’ve
said that before. What sort of price does the Wood Witch pay for what she’s
doing now to the young baron?” Raven’s stomach growled, and she picked up her
bowl. She spooned a portion into her mouth. It was a little salty, but as a
beggar, she couldn’t be choosy.


Marietta’s
face turned grave. “Any time a witch takes another’s life, she loses a bit of
her soul. It starts her on a track of bad decisions, where she becomes unable
to redeem her ways. If she continues that route, it will shorten her life.”


Part
of Raven felt smug. The purpose of redemption for each life a reaper took was
to keep from going down that road. But another part of her felt guilty again.
Wasn’t the feeling of smugness part of the pride she’d amassed, evidence that
she was not the humble servant she was supposed to be? Could her father be
proud of her as she was now?


Grant
frowned and set his spoon into his empty bowl on the table. “So are you saying
the Wood Witch is not an old woman? We saw her, and she appeared to be at least
seventy.”


Marietta’s
eyes were sad, and she shook her head. “The Wood Witch is only a few years
older than me, thirty-five at the oldest.”


Raven
gasped, and almost choked on the spoonful she’d just put in her mouth.
Thirty-five? She swallowed hard. “So why does she keep doing this? If she’s
aging at such an incredible rate, how can she determine it’s worth the price?”


After
a shrug, Marietta began collecting the men’s empty bowls. “Power is a consuming
thing. Once you have a taste of it, you keep trying to get another. It’s a
vacuum. What once gave you a great thrill diminishes with each passing day. You
must have more in order to maintain the same level. I also think she must be
chasing the present dream of the alchemist. We used to try to turn lead into
gold. Now our goal is to create life eternal without God, heaven, hell, or even
death.”


Rupert
narrowed his eyes at the woman as she clattered the bowls into the kitchen
sink. “Death is more certain than anything on earth. It cannot be cheated. As
for the rest, it is mere speculation.”


She
turned from the sink and smiled at him, holding up a finger. “If you spend much
time in the study of alchemy, you become certain of many things the common man
finds mere speculation. After all, who discovered the elements but the
alchemist? You can neither see nor sense an atom in any way, but you know it
exists because the alchemist says so.”


Rupert
rolled his eyes and folded his arms across his chest. “Science holds more
irrefutable evidence than religion.”


She
shrugged and stepped toward the table. “Who said anything about religion? I’m
talking about science. Alchemists know the existence of the soul—we’ve
experimented on the moment of death. There is a portion of the human which
appears to live on…to exist after the body has taken its last breath.”


Raven
shivered at the thought.


“Ghosts?”
Rupert retorted with a smirk.


Exasperated,
Marietta gestured toward the ceiling. “Could be. Who am I to say? My
interpretation of the evidence might be different from yours, but we’ll all
find out someday, right? The alchemists who chase after eternal life in the
same manner as the ones who chased after gold will draw the same conclusion.
Impossible.”


Monroe
stood and stretched, making a big production of yawning. “Well, thank you for
the pleasant meal and for your generous hospitality. However, I believe we
should all get some rest. The morning will be upon us faster than we imagine.”


Colton
stood and nodded in agreement. After he yawned, it became apparent that
Monroe’s affliction infected other members of the party.


Without
a word, Marietta headed for the spiral staircase. “One at a time on this old
thing, if you please. I don’t know if it will hold the weight of two to three
full grown men.”


Like
gentlemen, the three guardsmen motioned for Raven to start up the staircase
first. To her relief the black painted steel steps felt solid to her foot and
the banister didn’t sway. She and Marietta waited at the top of the stairs, in
a long hall of doors. Another spiral staircase headed up at the opposite end of
the hallway. If someone had been on the third floor, they’d have to run down
the expanse of the narrow way to make it to the next set of stairs down. It
made logical sense that from the fourth floor, the same sort of building
pattern would occur. Going up or down from floor to floor would be an arduous
task.


Four
large bedrooms occupied the space on the second floor. Two bathrooms with
indoor plumbing sat across the hall from each other in the center of the
hallway. Marietta began assigning bedrooms. “I’m offering Raven to stay with
me, as she’s the only female. The four of you may determine two each per room
if you’d like. My fourth bedroom is a workspace and there’s no mattress in it.”


Raven
kept herself from sighing at the thought of attempting to sleep in the same
room with this woman. The alchemist prattled so much she might keep Raven up
all night with her constant small talk. Grant and Colton started for the room
across the hall. Rupert and Monroe headed for the one next door. Both the older
reaper and Grant questioned her with their eyes if she’d be all right. Raven
gave a slight nod, took a deep breath, and headed into the powdered and
perfumed bed chamber of the alchemist.















Take every
opportunity to prepare. Take in one's whole surroundings.

Never be caught off guard.


THE MOMENT SUNLIGHT entered the
room he shared with Colton, Jack woke. But it wasn’t just the light that woke
him. The factory across the street had begun its daily production, polluting
the room with the sound of hammering, cranking, and other mechanicals. He
continued to lie on the straw-stuffed floor mattress, watching the golden hued
light come in through the window and the puffs of black smoke drilling into the
sky from the smoke stacks.


Stiffness
kept him from moving with agility as he pushed himself off the bed. Colton
still lay asleep under the rough canvas blanket they’d used. After standing,
Jack straightened his waistcoat that had twisted in the night, one of the many
downsides of sleeping fully clothed. He peered through the window to the street
below. Not much movement on the dead-end factory road.


The
morning grind of the factories continued their steady noise, becoming more tolerable
as he grew accustomed to it. He drew his belt tight and checked his pistol
before returning it to his holster. Stretching helped him loosen the tightness
in his muscles, but a walk would be beneficial as well. Because of the solidly
built floors in the converted factory, Jack had no fear of waking Colton as he
made for the door. He turned the handle slowly and stepped into the hallway.
Shadows cast the narrow space darker than the room had been. The windows faced
north and south and didn’t have the direct sunlight pouring in. He started for
the downward spiral staircase and continued his quiet exit to the street.


Outside
the noise had grown exponentially, and the smells of smoke and salty air
combined to almost choke him. Underlying them, a faint but pleasant odor of
baking bread made his stomach growl. He started toward the river first. The
sharp drop-off from the street to the water made him feel dizzy when he leaned
against the railing.


Across
the half-mile wide river, the city of Ipswich woke. Faint shouts and the
peculiar drone of a fishmonger auctioneer carried across. Steam-powered tugs
pulled boats into the harbor, occasionally tooting their horns. 


The
smell of the bakery called him. Jack stretched again and walked through the
narrow alley to the other side of the factory with two billowing smokestacks.
It seemed to be the only factory in close vicinity that started work so early.
The mortar between the bricks of the building varied between black and grey
depending on its proximity to a chimney. Hugging the side of the building, he
skirted along the ledge between it and the river.


The
next street over bustled with foot traffic and carriages. Instead of it being a
dead end like Marietta’s street, it led to a bridge over the river. At first,
the vendors and the flurry of activity distracted Jack. With a shake of his
head, he focused at the store fronts below each factory to see what each
manufactured and sold.


The
smoke stacks of the building he’d been watching belonged to a canning factory.
Kippers and fish- paste cans filled the front window in a triangle formation.
Across the street, Jack spied the little bakery open to the public and strode
over to order for the group’s breakfast.


With
the push of the shop door, the bell overhead jingled. Immediately, the smells
of fresh baked goods assailed Jack. He stepped up to the line and stood behind
two other customers. The glass cases were set in an “L” shape and displayed a
bevy of pastel iced confections. A jovial baker took orders in a booming voice
with a smudge of flour on his cheek. His cheer made Jack smile. Rupert would
have hated it—never a morning person, that one.


When
he’d finally stepped up to the counter, Jack had made his choices. “Could I
procure two Ipswich sweet loaves, a dozen of your freshest hardtack, and a half
dozen of your iced sugar biscuits, please?” 


The
door to the back kitchen swung open, and a girl stepped out with her apron in
flames. A high pitched squeal emanated from the girl though her mouth remained
closed. Jack didn’t hesitate, and before the baker could turn around, he’d
darted around the counter. He ripped his oilskin coat from his shoulders and
wrapped it around her, patting out the fire. She continued to bear a terrified
look of horror frozen on her face.


“Are
you all right?” he asked as he pulled his jacket away and looked at her torso
for injury, but found none.


The
girl held her hands in front of her. Skin melted from the thumb of her right
hand, exposing the brass bones and joint underneath. Another automaton. Jack blinked
hard. These unusual creations seemed prevalent in Ipswich but he’d never seen
one in New Haven. 


“Thank
you so much, sir.” The jovial baker patted him on the shoulder. “She often gets
a little too close to the fires of the kiln. I’d let her run the front, but her
twitches cause some customers discomfort.”


“Twitches?
She’s a prototype?”


“Of
course. Is there any other kind of Catlett automaton?”


“Catlett?”


The
baker narrowed his eyes at Jack. “Yes, the company that manufactures ’em?” 


Jack
shrugged his shoulders back into his coat. “I’m sorry, but I’m from New Haven.
I’ve never seen a Catlett Automaton before my arrival in Ipswich.”


After
a knowing nod, he slapped Jack on the back once more and chuckled. “Of course!
I’m going to throw in another loaf for your help, young man. You likely saved
me a bundle. She’s an older model, but I see no reason to upgrade, yet.”


“Thanks,”
Jack said and returned to the other side of the counter. “Much appreciated.”


The
bell rang over the door announcing the entrance of another customer. A woman
and two children entered. With a hand on each shoulder, the baker directed the
automaton back to the kitchen once more. The look of horror remained frozen
over the mechanical woman’s face like a mask. After a moment, the baker returned
with the three loves in a parcel. He reached into his glass case, removing the
biscuits and hardtack. “I’m giving you a full dozen of these, as well. I am
obliged to your quick thinking.”


Jack
shook his head. “Thank you. Also, do you mind telling me where the Catlett
Automaton factory is?”


The
baker straightened and set another sack upon the counter. “Of course. It’s
across the river, in main Ipswich. If you go across this bridge, it’s not more
than a kilometer down the street.” He smiled wider and said, “That’ll be two
coppers, if you please.”


Jack
nodded and handed him one New Haven gold piece. 


With
a hesitant hand, the baker took the piece, his eyes wide. “Wow, you are
certainly from New Haven.” 


“Yes,
sir, and keep the change.” Jack turned from the door and nearly ran into one of
the two rug rats who were pawing at the glass cases. 


The
petite young woman tipped her head in a half curtsey. Her delicate features and
accent betrayed her French background. “Pardon my children, monsieur.” 


“No
problem, madam.” Jack skirted around the threesome and started for the door. He
couldn’t help but wonder if the woman was human. How many of the people he’d
run into in Ipswich might have been automatons rather than humans? The thought
of it made him shiver.





Raven
had hardly slept. Marietta snored. The constant noise coming from her open,
drooling mouth kept Raven from ever getting anywhere near restful, deep sleep.
Still she remained in the bed until the room gained the white hue of early
morning. The witch rolled over, and the snoring finally ceased.


With
a sigh, Raven pulled herself inch by inch from the mattress. She gathered her
things with as much stealth as possible. There was no purpose in rousing the
witch any earlier than necessary. After a quick glance about the room, she
turned the handle slowly.


The
light in the hallway shone a little brighter than it had been in her west-
facing room. She didn’t feel good about exploring the city, and since the first
floor had no windows, Raven opted to head for the roof. The unnecessarily long
zigzag trek made her ready for some exercise. On the fourth floor, she found no
spiral staircase and no window on the end–instead she found a door. Curiosity
had never been a fault with her. She had no interest in trying any of the
closed doors in the halls on the way up, but this one she opened. 


It
led to a small staircase. At the top, a heavy metal trap door with a bar across
it blocked her path. She moved the bar aside and heaved against the rusted
door. The hinges protested with a squeal, but at this height, Raven did not
fear waking any of the downstairs' inhabitants. 


The
trapdoor opened to a corrugated copper roof. Raven nodded and pushed herself up
on the gently sloping metal. The ice cold copper chilled her hands, but she
ignored the cold and sat on the slope. Black smoke filled the otherwise clear
sky in two columns from the factory across the street. The muted light
reflected off the burnished surface on which she sat. To her right, the river
rippled in golden waves. A cold wind blew the hair from her neck, and she
smiled. The icy chill refreshed and revitalized her.


Once
she felt accustomed to the slope of the roof, she pushed herself slowly to a
standing position. The view from the building would have been a complete circle
save the factory across the street. She started toward the peak. Her cobbler
had scored the wooden sole on her boots with a pattern that gave her reasonable
grip on the slick surface. She reached the peak and set her feet on the narrow,
rounded edge. The surface reminded her of the balance board her father had
taught her to use back home. After a few deep breaths, she began to practice
her martial arts.


She
continued her exercise until the sweat beaded on her forehead. The sun reached
high enough in the sky, she knew the crew in the building could no longer be
asleep. She sat on the edge of the roof and slid down the copper, using her
feet to keep herself from sliding too quickly. At the trap door, she let  her
feet dangle for a moment before she lowered herself to the top step below.


After
closing and latching the trapdoor, she started down the stairs and along the
zigzag of the hallways. On the second floor, nothing stirred. She continued to
the first floor, where the bustle of conversation and cutlery welcomed her. 


“Ah,
there she is,” Monroe announced with a smile when her heel clicked against the
first step of the spiral staircase. 


The
group of men was at the table in all four chairs while Marietta moved about the
kitchen. She lifted a plate in Raven’s direction and smiled. “Here you are,
dear. If you’ve never had Ipswich Sweet Loaf, you’re in for a treat.”


Grant
and Colton both bolted to their feet, each offering their chair to her. Colton
sat nearer to her entry, so she took his chair with a nod of thanks. Grant
remained standing. He leaned against the back of his chair and grinned at her.
“We were wondering where you might have been.”


The
group stared at her. She glared back at them and then down at the bread on the
plate in front of her. “I found a quiet place and did some training.”


Monroe
stood and nodded with approval. “As you should.”


Because
Raven was last at the table, she rushed through her meal. The sweet loaf tasted
warm and light, comforting like a hug. But instead of savoring each bite, she
shoveled it all down. The bell rang at the door, and Marietta rushed toward it,
followed closely behind by all three guardsmen. Only Monroe stayed with her in
the kitchen. His eyes sparkled as he smiled. “On the roof?”


Raven
gave one nod but raised an eyebrow. How did Monroe reminded her so much of her
father? In all honesty, the man even resembled him, except her father stood
taller, and Monroe was thinner. The beard obscured the man’s features, but his
blue eyes held the same joy. He even seemed proud when he looked at her. 


After
her last bite, Raven stood and headed to the counter with her plate. The wooden
bowls from the night before sat in the sink, dirty and unattended, as did the
plates from the breakfast. She stared at them, fighting the urge to begin
cleaning. It took all of her strength to set the plate on the counter with the
others and walk away. The thought of the plates remaining dirty while they
started their trip irked her all the way to the door and niggled the back of
her mind like a worm.


Marietta
fluttered between the door and the closet, handing the members of the guard
extra coats and blankets for the road. The carriage driver stood inside the
doorway and wrung his hat nervously as the group stood around him. “I’m sorry
I’m late madam. I hope to be getting on the road soon. I’ll take you to the
bottom of Cirrus Mountain. Since the trip will take us the better part of the
day, I’ll be needing to stay at the inn?”


The
witch shot Grant a questioning glance. He cleared his throat. “Not a problem,
we will all stay at the inn tonight, at the duke’s expense.”


Relief
washed over the coachman, and his shoulders relaxed. He smiled wide and took
the last blanket from Marietta’s hands. “Right then. Let’s be off!”


Monroe,
Colton, and Rupert started after the coachman, their arms loaded with blankets
and fur coats. Grant stayed back just a bit, balancing the stack he held
between his chin and his arm as he checked his pocket and took inventory of his
coins. A look of satisfaction crossed his face and he closed his eyes and took
a deep breath. When his eyes opened again, he met eyes with Raven and smiled.
“After you?”


Raven
stepped up to him and took the top two blankets from his stack. 


“I
was fine. You don’t have to do that.”


“I
want to. You do know that women don’t always want to be a burden to the men
around them, don’t you?”


Grant
pushed the two blankets he held under one arm and said, “Most of the women I’ve
met would call it chivalrous when a man offers to do everything for them.”


 “Well,
I’d call it ridiculous.” Raven smiled at the wide eyes he made at her and
turned on her heel for the door.





The
bumpy ride in the back of the carriage actually lulled Jack to sleep. When the
coach pulled to a stop, he noticed he wasn’t the only one. Colton and Rupert
both sat up and rubbed their eyes. Marietta turned toward them in front seat
and announced, “We’re here.”


Monroe
hopped out of the carriage and into the ankle-deep snow first, gathering up the
blankets quickly. With Raven’s assistance, they folded them and piled them back
into stacks. Jack set a hand on the elder reaper’s shoulder. “Let’s roll up one
each to take with us up the mountain and maybe an extra fur coat each as well.”


“Great
thinking,” Marietta said with a wink. “I brought along extra belts to hold the
rolls.”


Clouds
and mist shrouded the mountain, obscuring the top from view. The inn was a
rectangular two-story building with a thatched roof. Frost clung to the black
rock walls and icicles hung like white fingers. The path in front of the door
had been swept clean. It seemed a well-kept place where it mattered. He pulled
one of the furs over his shoulders, as did the rest of the group.


The
sun had ducked over the other side of the mountain. He’d thought they should
have had another hour or so of daylight, but the light had a dusk-like glow to
it. The coachman lead the horse to the livery stable next to the inn, and the
rest of the group made their way inside.


Radiant
heat from dual fireplaces embraced them the moment they walked in. Boots stomped
on the brick floor in the doorway, knocking the snow from toe to knee. The
scent of fresh furs and old fires filled the room. 


Jack
stepped up to the wide mahogany counter and nodded to the wide-eyed keep. The
innkeeper scratched his chin. “We seem to be attracting the strangest of folks
this weekend. You do know the almanac is predicting a blizzard tonight?”


Colton’s
face turned grave as he asked, “What do you mean strangest folks?”


“We’re
unaccustomed to receiving people from New Haven here, and those brown coats
declare it your origin. Duke’s Guard, correct?”


Jack
nodded. “Right, but who else have you received this weekend?”


“Well,
I’m not one to put my nose where it does not belong, but there was a very old
woman here yesterday with a dazed young man. The boy just sat there,
unresponsive, wouldn’t partake of our generosity in any way. Meanwhile his
grandmother ate everything in sight. More than you’d think a woman of her size
capable of consuming. What made her most strange though was she appeared to be
blind, but never once ran into anything. It was like she could see just fine.”
He leaned toward Jack as though confiding a great and ponderous secret. His
eyes were wide as he nodded.


Jack
swallowed hard, certain it was them. “Yesterday, you say? Are they still here
at the inn?”


“No,
sir, they left first thing this morning. I warned them not to go. We’re
expecting a blizzard, like I said.”


Colton
and Rupert both gave Jack a stern glance, but no words were exchanged. They
weren’t necessary. He turned back to the inn keeper. “I’ll need to reserve a
room for the coachman and care for the horse and carriage. Any chance you have
dinner available now for the rest of us?”


“Well,
usually we don’t serve dinner until six pm. It’s only 4:30.”


Jack
slid the gold coin across the counter. “If you can conjure something up, you
may keep the change.”


The
innkeeper’s eyes grew wide again, and he palmed the coin. He called over his
shoulder as he started toward the kitchen. “Of course, I’ll have something
ready momentarily.” 


Rupert
set a hand on Jack’s shoulder. “Should we even wait for a meal?”


Jack
nodded. “The way I see it, our endurance will remain high if we have some fuel
to go on. I slept in the carriage, so hopefully we all have had enough rest to
keep going.”


“I,
for one, am ready to stretch my legs.” Colton stretched his arms before eyeing
the two women. “But will the ladies mind?”


Raven
gave him a severe look. “Of course not. Like Rupert, I’d be happier if we left
now.”


Jack
smiled. Rupert and the female reaper failed to get along because they were too
much alike. 


Marietta
shrugged. “I’m as ready as I’ll ever be.”


The
small group found a table and stripped their fur coats. Jack's cheeks flushed
from the change in temperature. True to his word, the keeper returned with a
tray of breads, cheeses, and sliced meat.


Marietta
and the three guardsmen feasted in an attempt to consume as many calories as
possible. Monroe and Raven pecked at their food like birds. Jack wasn’t the
only one to notice.


Rupert
tore a large bite from the sandwich he’d made. “You two must be hungry. Why are
you acting as though you couldn’t eat another bite?”


After
she set her cup of tea back to the table, Raven just glared at him with no
answer. Monroe smiled and shrugged. “It’s a reaper’s way. During a mission,
where battle might be engaged, a reaper tries to keep it light. No need to be
weighed down by a full stomach.”


Rupert
set his sandwich down slowly and downed his tea in one gulp. Afterward, he
didn’t eat heartily, but took smaller bites. Jack even found himself eating
less than he would have. He couldn’t argue with sound advice.


The
group finished their repast in record time and started for the door. Outside,
dark clouds gathered in the sky. A golden sepia hue fell upon everything,
making the scene outside surreal. Vapor clouded in front of Jack’s mouth before
he covered it with the scarf attached to his fur coat. Flurries weaved and
danced around them. Raven didn’t wait another moment, but gathered her coat
while she started the trek toward the mountain path. The remaining group
trudged through the snow in her determined wake.





Snow
pelted Raven’s face. Like icicles, the flakes stuck to her eyelashes, but she
trudged on through the knee-deep snow. She ignored the burning sensation in her
exposed skin while the wind blew at her back. Wisps of hair pulled free from
her bun and lashed about her face. The snow glowed seemingly of its own accord,
lighting the winding mountain trail. An easy and wide path of six feet
separated a wall of sheer rock from the drop off to her right. At least a
trail existed. Raven would have hated climbing the forsaken mountain in
this weather.


“Up
ahead, there is a three-sided shelter set up by the hikers of this mountain. We
should stop there and camp for the night.” The roaring wind whipped at
Marietta’s voice, breaking up her words.


Raven
would rather keep going. Whispering accusations and desperate pleas carried by
the wind drove her on. How would she redeem herself if she lost Darius? She’d
never killed—never would kill—a child. The tears she shed froze and cracked on
her face. Was it selfish of her to be thinking about her needs while Darius
suffered under the hands of the witch? Raven’s heart broke more as she thought
about what a terrible person she had become.


She
could hardly do more than stare at her black boots. Her numb toes froze within.
The momentary worry of frostbite crossed her mind, but she chided herself for
her continued train of selfish thoughts. If she was this cold, how could Darius
feel right now?


Up
ahead, the path widened a bit, and the shelter came into view. Smoke trickled
from under the roof. Raven paused and the rest of the party came to a
standstill beside her.


The
trail of smoke dissipated high above the small cabin. Raven's heart beat faster.















In the face of uncertainty,
training comes into play.

When training fails, it’s best to rely on one’s partner.

A reaper was never meant to be alone.


RAVEN spun to face the remainder
of the group and hunched down, motioning for them to stay quiet and do the
same. The men reacted to her position immediately, but Marietta stood there
asking, “What’s going on?”


Monroe
pulled the woman down and put a finger to his lips. Raven knelt on one knee and
faced the group crouched around her. Grant peered over her shoulder. “The
shelter is occupied. It might be them. Do we have a plan?”


Raven
pulled the other glass tube from her bun and her hair fell freely, whipping
away from her. “I’ve got this, but I’d have to make sure it hits a hard spot
and breaks on the first try. It will knock out the baron as well.”


“Not
to mention we still don’t know for certain that it’s them. We need to be sure,
somehow.” Grant gritted his teeth and started to stand.. 


Raven
grabbed him by the arm and shook her head. “I’ll do it. You’re so loud–it’s
like a bull coming around the corner. A reaper is trained for stealth.”


Grant
glared at her but gave a curt nod.


Marietta
suddenly had a hand on Raven's shoulder. “Don’t forget to think positive. If
she discovers you and begins to set that curse on you, do not struggle against
it. Break the curse’s hold. Do not let doubt or fear overwhelm you.”


Raven
glanced at her briefly and nodded. After twisting her hair back into a bun and
pushing the glass rod through, she crept toward the shelter. A shiver ran
through her body. The nervous energy crackled on her skin. So close. The
reality that she didn’t need to look around the corner to know the witch would
be there nearly suffocated her.  Her heart pounded like a drum, and surely
everyone could hear her, even over the wind’s howl. After inching the last few
steps, Raven took a slow, deep breath, and peered around the corner of the
shed.


Teal
light struck her in a blinding fury. With a whistling sound, the pulse of light
walloped her like a shockwave, blowing her back two meters from the mouth of
the shelter. Her muscles grew stiff, and no longer heeded her command. Then the
voices came. 


Relax,
she told herself. Don’t listen to them. The very idea that she shouldn’t fight
to free herself went against every fiber of her being. It didn’t even feel as
though it was working. Even when she did her best to relax the muscles in her
body, it made no difference. Nothing changed.


More
whistling pulses of teal light brightened the air around her like blue flame.
Snowflakes landed on her eye lashes, blocking her vision. She couldn’t blink
them away. The snow melted from the heat of her body, dripping cold, burning
droplets of moisture into her eye.


You’re
worthless. Worse than worthless. Father killer. Child killer. 


What
would your father say about what you’ve become? If you were worth the training
he put into you, you would have been able to save him. 


It’s
all your fault. 


The
words fractured Raven’s glass heart. She tried her best to ignore them, but
they wormed their way under her skin like parasites. What could she do? She
couldn’t plug her ears. She couldn’t drown them out. Tears flowed down her
cheeks, unabated, and without her ability to blink. The pain in her chest and
in her eyes overwhelmed her. She tried to ignore it like her father had taught
her, but she failed miserably.


Now
the baron will be killed. The witch will eat his heart and you couldn’t stop
her. Worthless. Child killer. Weak.


Her
muscles remained tense, not listening to her command to relax. They wouldn’t
heed any order, not even that simple one.


If
you were a son, your father would have been saved. Weak. Woman.


The
snowflakes on her lashes no longer melted. Snow began piling over her eyes so
that all she could see was their tiny, white, ice bodies.


Not
worth marrying. You’ve proven what a horrible mother you would have been. You
couldn’t even care for a nine-year-old. How could you have cared for Gregory’s
baby? He knew it was impossible. That’s why he married another.


A
sob escaped her chest. True. It was all true. How could she counteract
something that was true?


“Raven.”
A gravelly voice drew closer. “Raven it’s not true. Don’t believe the lies–they
are paralyzing you.”


Arms
lifted Raven’s torso, but she still could see nothing but the ice frozen to her
eyes. Warm hands cleared the white from her eyelashes and she stared into the
face of her father. But he had a beard. No it was Monroe. He rocked her back
and forth.


“You
were a good daughter to your father. He loved you so much. He was proud of you.
He never stopped talking about how you were the best thing that ever happened
to him.” His voice was barely more than a whisper.


Nothing.
You are worse than nothing. Accusations
continued to pierce her skin with its sharp words.


“He
told me once that he didn’t know how he could have ever lived without you. You
are the strongest woman I have ever seen. Better than any of the guard. Almost
your father’s equal. Given time, I’d bet you could surpass him.”


Lies,
all lies. You’d never be good enough to deserve such praise. You are worthless
and your father knew it. He knew you’d betray him one day with your cowardice.
Coward. Weak little girl.


“Daddy’s
little girl.” Monroe whispered it in her ear, his breath warm on her neck.


Raven’s
ear flicked, and the tension in her shoulder’s loosened. His voice sounded like
her father’s.


Monroe
repeated it. “Daddy’s little girl.”


Worthless.
Weak. Coward.
The accusations couldn’t pierce her skin.


“Daddy’s
little girl. So strong, so brave. He loved you so much.”


She
melted and blinked. Her voice croaked. “Daddy?” 


The
voices had stopped, but the teal light remained. She peered into the man’s
face, truly studying him for the first time. It had been three years since
she’d seen her daddy, but how could she forget his eyes. Did the scraggly beard
really hide him so well?


His
blue eyes filled with tears. “I’m sorry, Raven. I’m not your father, but I’m
his brother and I know how much he loved you.”


Raven
blinked the tears back and spoke over the lump in her throat. “Of course not,”
she said. But the look in his eyes was so familiar that it calmed her and she
was comforted. “But how?” 


Where
could she begin—so many questions…? 


A
cry came from behind him, and Monroe whipped his head in that direction. His
gaze returned to hers, and he pulled the glass tube from her hair. “I promise
I’ll explain it all later. Right now, we have a mission to complete. Help me
get Darius to safety.”


Raven
nodded. He leapt to his feet and started for the shelter. She stood, her eyes
scanning the area. The bodies of the guardsmen littered the area around the
shelter, half buried in the snow. Marietta stood, leaning against the shelter,
looking sapped of strength when her eyes met Raven’s.


Raven
put a finger to her lips and crouched behind her uncle. As they drew closer to
the shelter, she ducked to the side where Marietta stood. “Are you all right?”


She
nodded feebly. “How do you look unaffected?” 


“I
found something greater than my self-hate—my father’s love.”


The
redheaded alchemist furrowed her brows quizzically. 


Monroe’s
voice boomed. “Release the boy, Witch. Your parlor tricks have no effect on
me.”


Raven
tipped her head around the corner of the shelter. The Wood Witch had grown
older since she’d seen her last. Her cheeks drooped like saddlebags. Blue varicose
veins weaved across her arms in a network of lightning bolts. The teal light
emanated from them. Her eyes were completely glazed over with cataracts like a
cloud of spider webs. She cackled.


The
woman’s laughter sent a shiver through Raven’s body and heat rushed to her
cheeks. She locked her jaw and remained silent though she wanted to gasp. 


Monroe
set his jaw and glared at the woman.


“What
quarrel have I with you, reaper? I’m only doing as the duke asked. I’m just
getting rid of the boy’s condition.” The witch set a hand on Darius’s shoulder.


The
boy stared blankly, his eyes almost black because his pupils had engulfed his
irises. He wore no coat, just the same canvas overalls with red suspenders from
Gregory’s farm and a button shirt. Anger filled Raven. The witch didn’t seem to
care if the boy froze to death.


Like
a jaguar, Raven pounced toward the boy, tackling him in a full embrace before
the witch could blink her eyes. With a kick off the ground, Raven spun through
the air and landed with her back slamming against the other side of the
shelter. The boy’s skin felt like ice under the thin flannel shirt. She gripped
his arm and scooped up his legs, spinning on her heel. Without pause, she
dashed for the door. 


Monroe
drew back his arm and made a throwing motion toward the back of the shelter.
The witch squealed in fury and the familiar whistling sound whipped through the
air around Raven. With a bright flash of blue light, she was knocked off her
feet again and thrown through the air to a snow drift. Glass shattered behind
her.


After
a momentary stiffening of her muscles, they relaxed and she stood up with
Darius in her arms. The boy shook with massive trembles. She thought he’d shake
himself free of her arms. He stammered, “Rrrraaaaavvvveeen?


Raven
set him down to strip the fur from her body when strong arms took him from her
and wrapped him in a blanket. She gazed into Grant’s smiling green eyes and
nodded. A momentary trouble darkened her thoughts. Darius was safe. But how
long would he remain that way in a guardsman’s care?













FIND OUT WHAT HAPPENS NEXT:


The Chronicles of Steele: Raven is a steampunk fantasy novel
that was over two years in the making. I’m so glad it’s finally making it to
your hands! It has been written in four episodes which will be released about 2
weeks apart and FREE on the day of release. To find out when the next episode
is available, please sign up for my spam-free mailing list at:


http://paulinecreeden.com


~*~


Word of mouth is crucial for
Indie authors to succeed, so if you enjoyed this story, please take a moment to
write a review on Amazon, Barnes & Noble, or Goodreads.  By sharing your
feelings in a review, on your blog, on Twitter, or with a friend, you support
this book.


Find Pauline Creeden online:


Like on Facebook: http://facebook.com/PaulineCreeden


Or Follow on Twitter: http://twitter.com/P_Creeden









images/00011.jpeg





images/00010.jpeg





images/00013.jpeg





images/00012.jpeg





images/00014.jpeg





cover.jpeg





images/00002.jpeg





images/00001.jpeg
HRONICLESS
i STEELERAVEN

EPISODE THREE





images/00004.jpeg





images/00003.jpeg





images/00006.jpeg





images/00005.jpeg





images/00008.jpeg





images/00007.jpeg





images/00009.jpeg





